WEED MANAGEMENT IN RICE IN THE ASIAN-PACIFIC REGION



Editors A. N. Rao H. Matsumoto

Rice



Asian-Pacific Weed Science Society The Weed Science Society of Japan Indian Society of Weed Science

WEED MANAGEMENT IN RICE IN THE ASIAN-PACIFIC REGION

Editors A.N. Rao H. Matsumoto



Asian-Pacific Weed Science Society The Weed Science Society of Japan Indian Society of Weed Science

Editors

Adusumilli Narayana Rao. Ph. D. Consultant, ICRISAT Development Center (IDC) and International Rice Research Institute (IRRI), International Crops Research Institute for Semi Arid Tropics (ICRISAT); Building # 303, ICRISAT, Patancheru, Hyderabad-502324, India; e-mail: anraojaya1@gmail.com

Citation:

Book:

Hiroshi Matsumoto, Ph.D.

Professor, Executive Officer, University of Tsukuba; Provost, Faculty of Life and Environmental Sciences, Tsukuba, Ibaraki 305-8572, Japan e-mail: hmatsu@biol.tsukuba.ac.jp

Rao, A.N. and Matsumoto, H. (Eds.). 2017. Weed management in rice in the Asian-Pacific region. Asian-Pacific Weed Science Society (APWSS); The Weed Science Society of Japan, Japan and Indian Society of Weed Science, India

Chapters:

Author(s). 2017. Title of Chapter. In: Rao, A.N. and Matsumoto, H. (Eds.). 2017. Weed management in rice in the Asian-Pacific region. pp. --- to --- Asian-Pacific Weed Science Society (APWSS); The Weed Science Society of Japan, Japan and Indian Society of Weed Science, India

International Standard Book Number: ISBN -13: 978-81-931978-4-4



© Asian-Pacific Weed Science Society, 2017. All rights reserved.

Disclaimer:

The book is subject to copyright. All rights are reserved by the publishers. This book contains information obtained by authors from authentic sources, which have been quoted. Reasonable efforts have been made by the Editors to verify the data and information, but the editors and publishers cannot take assume responsibility for any omissions or the validity of all materials, or the consequences of their use. WE believe that copyright material has not been used in this Volume. However, if any holder of a copyright believes that their material has not been properly acknowledged, let the APWSS know, and any omission can be rectified.

No part of the book may be reprinted, reproduced, or utilized in any form by electronic, mechanical and/or other means, not known, or hereafter invented, including photocopying, microfilming, and recording, or in any other form of information storage and retrieval system, for commercial purposes, without the permission of the publishers – the Asian-Pacific Weed Science Society; The Weed Science Society of Japan; Indian Society of Weed Science. (anraojayal@gmail.com)

Publishers:

Asian-Pacific Weed Science Society, Website: www.apwss.org

The Weed Science Society of Japan, c/o Nakanishi Printing Co., Ltd., Shimotachiuri Ogawa Higashi, Kamikyo-ku, Kyoto 602-8048; Japan; Website: office@wssj.jp

Indian Society of Weed Science, ICAR-Directorate of Weed Research (DWR); Maharajpur, Jabalpur, M.P. - 482004, India; Website: http://isws.org.in

Printer: Ravi Grahics, Hyderabad, India

An Overview of Weeds and Weed Management in Rice of South Asia

A.N. Rao^{*1}, S.P. Wani², S. Ahmed³, H. Haider Ali⁴ and B. Marambe⁵

- ¹ ICRISAT Development Center (IDC) and International Rice Research Institute (IRRI); International Crops Research Institute for the Semi-Arid Tropics (ICRISAT), Patancheru-502324, India
- ² RP: Asia, International Crops Research Institute for the Semi-Arid Tropics (ICRISAT), Patancheru-502324, India
- ³ Agricultural Research and Development, International Rice Research Institute, Bangladesh
- ⁴ Department of Agronomy, University College of Agriculture, University of Sargodha, Sargodha, Punjab, Pakistan
- ⁵ Department of Crop Science, Faculty of Agriculture, University of Peradeniya, Peradeniya 20400, Sri Lanka

Contents

- 1. Introduction
 - 1.1. Seasons of Rice Cultivation in Major Rice Producing Countries of South Asia
 - 1.1.i. India
 - 1.1.ii. Bangladesh
 - 1.1.iii. Pakistan
 - 1.1.iv. Sri Lanka
 - 1.1.v. Nepal
 - 1.1.vi. Bhutan
 - 1.1.vii. Afghanistan
 - 1.2. Methods of Rice Establishment
 - 1.3. Importance of Weeds in Rice of South Asia
- 2. Weed Species Infesting Rice in South Asia
- 3. Methods of Weed Control
 - 3.1. Manual
 - 3.2. Mechanical
 - 3.3 Tillage
 - 3.4. Mulching
 - 3.5. Crop Diversification and Rotation

^{*} anraojaya1@gmail.com

- 3.6. Competitive Rice Cultivars
- 3.7. Allelopathy
- 3.8. Intercropping
- 3.9. Preventive Measures
- 3.10. Herbicides
- 3.11. Integrated Weed Management (IWM)
- 4. Herbicide Resistance in Weeds in South Asia and Their Management
- 5. Herbicide Tolerant (Ht) Rice: The Current Status and Potential
- 6. Future Research Needs of the South Asia in Managing Weeds in Rice
- Acknowledgements
- References

Abstract

South Asia produces slightly above 225 million tons of rice (30.7% of global production) on 60 million hectares (37.6% of the global area). India and Bangladesh are the major rice-growing countries. India contributes around a quarter of global production from 43 million hectares (the largest rice cultivating area). In South Asia, manually transplanting rice seedlings into flooded soil (TPR) is the common method of rice establishment. But direct-seeded rice (DSR) is gaining importance due to shortage and increased cost of resources. In Sri Lanka 93% of rice is cultivated as wet-seeded rice. However, the weeds are major constraints in DSR causing higher (14 to 100%) than in TPR (7 to 80%). Major rice weeds in South Asia include: Echinochloa crus-galli (L.) P. Beauv., Echinochloa colona (L.) Link., Cyperus rotundus L., Cyperus iria Linn., Cyperus difformis L., red rice (Oryza sativa L.), Leptochloa chinensis (L.) Nees, Ischaemum rugosum Salisb., Paspalum distichum L., Dactyloctenium aegyptium (L.) Willd., Cynodon dactylon (L.) Pers., Echinochloa crus-galli (L.) P. Beauv., Eleusine indica (L.) Pers., and Fimbristylis miliacea (L.) Vahl. Weeds flora was reported to vary with location, method of rice establishment, cultural practices used and associated environment. The small-holders' traditional weed control method is hand weeding by hand-held hoe and hand pulling. Hand weeding is still a major method of weed control. However, the herbicide use is increasing due to non-availability and increased cost of labour in several of the South Asian countries. Mechanical weeders are being used by farmers as they reduce labor use and cost of weeding (72 to 74%). Tillage, mulching, crop rotation, allelopathic competitive crop cultivars, intercropping, balanced nutrient and water management and preventive measures have proven to be effective as a component of integrated weed management in rice of South Asian countries. Herbicide resistance among weeds in rice was not reported in India, Bangladesh, Nepal and Pakistan. Herbicide resistant biotypes of E. crus-galli, I. rugosum and C. iria were reported in Sri Lanka. In South Asia, herbicide tolerant rice is yet to be made available to farming community. Weed management research must be focused on identifying location specific effective, environment friendly, economically viable integrated weed management strategies.

Keywords: South Asia, rice, weed management, herbicides, herbicide resistant weeds, herbicide tolerant rice

1. Introduction

Rice is a source of staple food for the majority of the 1.7 billion population of South Asia and a source of livelihood for more than 50 million households. The region cultivates rice on 60 million ha and produces slightly above 225 million tons of paddy, derived from 37.6% of the global area under rice and 30.7% of global rice production (http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data/QC). Within South Asia (Afghanistan, Bangladesh, Bhutan, India, Maldives, Nepal, Pakistan and Sri Lanka), India and Bangladesh are the major rice growing countries. India has the largest area under rice in the world with 43 million ha (more than one quarter of the global rice area) and contributes to around one quarter of global production (Table 1). Bangladesh, the world's fourth largest rice producer, has more than 11 million ha under rice and produces 52 million tons of paddy. The per capita production and per capita consumption have followed an upward trend until the early 1990s. However, it later declined for a few years and then stabilized at 80-82 kg during the past 15 years, thus making South Asia a growing exporter of rice. Its rice exports increased from 2 million tons in the early 1990s to 14 million tons in 2013. Apart from India, the largest exporter of rice in the world, rice exports from Pakistan have been steadily rising for the past three decades, reaching 4 million tons in the recent past. However, Bangladesh and Nepal import 1–2 million tons annually (http://irri.org/rice-today/ rice-in-south-asia).

Countries	Area ('000 ha)	% of SA total	Production ('000 tons)	% of SA total	Productivity (t/ha)
India	43855	71.66	157200	68.99	3.58
Bangladesh	11319	18.49	52325	22.96	4.62
Pakistan	2890	4.72	7002	3.07	2.89
Nepal	1486	2.43	5047	2.21	3.39
Sri Lanka	881	1.44	3381	1.48	3.84
South Asia (SA)	61202	37.61*	227870		3.72
World	162716		741477		4.56

 Table 1. Area, Production and Productivity of Rice in Major Rice

 Producing Countries of South Asia

* % of the word

Despite impressive production growth in the past five decades and the growing status as one of the largest rice exporting regions in the world, South Asia was still home to 295 million undernourished people in 2011-13, accounting for about 35% of the 842 million hungry people in the world. In 2011-13, 16.8% of the people in South Asia were hungry. This is the highest percentage among other Asian regions, only to be followed by Africa. The South Asian population is projected to be 2242 million by year 2050 in spite of reduced population growth of 0.89% (Alexandratos and Bruinsma, 2012). It is estimated that the increased population poses a major food security challenge (FAO, 2014). This necessitates immediate

raise in agricultural production in order to tackle food insecurity in South Asia. Given that the area under rice may not further expand, a yield growth of 1 to 1.3% per annum (Fischer, 2014) is required to meet the demands of increasing population by 2050. This is achievable by alleviation of many associated constraints such as growing water and labour shortages; imbalanced use of inputs such as water, fertilizer and pesticides; the rising cost of inputs; competition for rice land from nonagricultural uses and biofuel crops; and increasing frequency of extreme weather conditions due to climate change besides biological constraints. Weeds constitute a major biological constraint in South Asia (Rao and Ladha, 2014; Rao and Yaduraju, 2015; Rao and Wani, 2015). Weeds cause the highest potential crop yield loss (34%), while the insect pests and pathogens cause 18 and 16% losses, respectively (Oerke, 2006).

1.1. Seasons of Rice Cultivation in Major Rice Producing Countries of South Asia

1.1.i. India: In India, there are four seasons: winter (Dec-Feb), summer (Mar-May), rainy southwestern monsoon (Jun-Sep) and postmonsoon, also known as northeastern monsoon, in the southern peninsula (Oct-Nov). Rice is grown in early-*Kharif* (Planting: Mar-May and harvest: Jun-Oct); mid-*Kharif* (Planting: Jun-Oct and harvest: Nov-Feb) and *Rabi* (Planting: Nov-Feb and harvest: Mar-Jun).

1.1.ii. Bangladesh: There are three rice growing seasons in Bangladesh and they are called: *boro* (Planting: Dec-Feb and harvest: Apr-May), *aman* (Planting: Jun-Jul and harvest: Nov-Dec) and *aus* (Planting: Apr-May and the harvest: Jul-Aug). The *boro* and *aman* are the major rice growing seasons, accounting for 93% of the planted area (*boro* 55% and *aman* 38%).

1.1.iii. Pakistan: Rice is planted once a year and the cropping season is *Kharif* (Planting: May-Jul and harvesting in Oct-Nov).

1.1.iv. Sri Lanka: In Sri Lanka, the *Maha* (Oct-Feb) is the major cultivating season during which rain is received from the Second inter-monsoon (Oct to Nov) and Northeast monsoon (Dec-Feb) (Marambe et al., 2015a). The *Yala* season is the minor growing season (Mar to Sep) which receives rain from the First Intermonsoon (Mar-Apr) and South-West monsoon (May to Sep).

1.1.v. Nepal: In Nepal, rice is grown during the main season (Planting: Jun- Jul and harvest: Oct– Nov) and second (spring) season (planting: Feb-Mar and harvest: Jun-Jul).

1.1..vi. Bhutan: One rice crop per year is generally grown mostly under irrigated transplanted rice on bunded terraces, due to the steep terrain. Nurseries are raised in Mar-Apr, with transplanting and harvesting in October.

1.1.vii. Afghanistan: In Afghanistan, rice is grown mainly between Apr-May and Oct-Nov due to low temperatures.

Irrespective of the country and season in which rice is grown, weeds constitute a major production constraint in South Asia.

1.2. Methods of Rice Establishment

Transplanting rice seedlings in the flooded soil (TPR) is the common method of rice establishment in Afghanistan (CCO, 2012); Bangladesh (BBS, 2016), India (Rao and

Chauhan, 2015); Nepal (Bhattarai, 2016) and Pakistan (Khaliq et al., 2014). In TPR method, 10 to 30 d old seedlings are transplanted. The flooding condition gives rice seedlings a competitive advantage against the associated weeds (Rao et al., 2007; Kumar and Ladha, 2011).

In recent times, the direct-seeded rice (DSR) system is gaining popularity within the farming community of South Asia as it requires 35 to 57% less water and 67% less labour than TPR (Dhakal et al., 2015; Farooq et al., 2011; Kumar and Ladha, 2011; Mazid et al., 2006; Rao et al., 2007). However, weeds are more problematic in the DSR than TPR system (Dhakal et al., 2015; Kumar and Ladha, 2011; Rao et al., 2007). In recent surveys, farmers reported weeds as the main constraint in DSR in India (Rao et al., 2015), Sri Lanka (Abeysekera et al., 2010) and Nepal (Dhakal et al., 2015). Direct-seeding includes both wet-seeded rice (WSR) and dry-seeded rice (dry-DSR) methods which eliminate the need for nursery preparation, raising seedlings, uprooting of seedlings and transplanting.

In Sri Lanka, more than 90% of the rice area grown in low land, which is rainfed with supplementary irrigation, while about 5% of rice is rainfed upland. Direct-wetseeded (WSR) rice system has largely replaced transplanting in Sri Lanka. In WSR, pre-germinated seeds are broadcast after puddling and levelling the field. The WSR in Sri Lanka covers about 93% of the total rice cultivated area and it is expected to increase further due to rising labour costs and decreasing profitability of rice production. Direct-seeded rice with alternate wetting and drying is also being practiced to a limited area. However, weeds have been identified as the major problem even compared to wet-seeded rice (Gunawardhana et al., 2013).

In India, dry-seeding is extensively practiced in rainfed lowlands, uplands and flood-prone areas, while wet-seeding remains a common practice in irrigated areas (Misra et al., 2005). Upland rice, mostly dry-seeded, is found in parts of Assam, Bihar, Chattisgard; Gujarat, Jharkhand, Kerala, Karnataka, Madhya Pradesh, Orissa, Uttar Pradesh and West Bengal states (Rao and Nagamani, 2007). The upland rice area is around 5.5 million ha which accounts for 12.33% of the total area under rice in India. The area under WSR system is increasing in parts of Andhra Pradesh, Punjab and Haryana in India (Rao, 2010).

In Bangladesh, during the *aus*, farmers mostly cultivate short duration rice varieties with minimum management practice, with these covering only 7% of the area (BBS, 2016). The major rice ecosystems in Bangladesh are upland (direct-seeded or transplanted premonsoon *aus*), irrigated (mainly dry-season *boro*), rainfed lowland (mostly monsoon-season transplanted *aman*, 0–50 cm), medium-deep stagnant water (50–100 cm), deep-water (>100 cm), tidal saline and tidal non-saline. DSR is practiced on a small scale in *aus* and *aman* seasons. Farmers usually practice random broadcast either dry seeds or sprouted seeds into the puddled soil or after dry tillage. In *boro*, DSR is not feasible because of shorter sowing time and low temperatures during the early growth, thereby creating a problem on seedling emergence and establishment (Ahmed et al., 2016). Due to recent climate change (untimely and shortage of rainfall) and increasing costs of production (labour, inputs, etc.), farmers of some areas (north-west, and south-west part of Bangladesh) are becoming more interested in DSR (Ahmed et al., 2015; Ahmed and Chauhan, 2014; Rashid et al., 2012). Farmers mostly practice

dry-DSR, currently, because of availability of seeding devices and little irrigation water requirement at the time of seeding.

In Nepal, direct-seeding of rice is practiced traditionally by some ethnic groups in Parsa, Bara, and Rupandehi districts like Tharu (Dhakal et al., 2015). The DSR technology is now becoming popular in the districts of Rupandehi, Nawalparasiand, Banke and Bardiya (http://csisa.org/accelerating-adoption-of-direct-seeded-rice-in-bangladesh-and-nepal/).

In Afghanistan, the rice area, production and productivity were 210,000 ha, 449,400 tons and 2.14 tons ha⁻¹, respectively in 2011-2012 (CSO, 2012). The most of the rice is grown in the North Eastern provinces, including Baghlan, Kunduz, Takhar, Laghman, Nangarhar, Bahlk and Kunarha. In the East, rice is grown, immediately after wheat, as a transplanted crop. In Herat, it is either seedling-transplanted or seed-broadcast at very high seed rates.

1.3. Importance of Weeds in Rice of South Asia

Weeds are identified as a major biological constraint that hinders attainment of optimal rice productivity in major rice producing countries of South Asia like India (Rao et al., 2015a; Rao and Nagamani, 2010); Bangladesh (Kabir, et al., 2003; Rashid et al., 2012); Sri Lanka (Weerakoon et al., 2011) and Pakistan (Irshad and Cheema, 2006). This, in part, is due to favourable environmental conditions that prevail in these countries (Rao et al., 2007). The rice grain yield losses vary with the type of rice cultivation, country or region where rice is grown as also the environmental and cultural factors associated with rice agro-ecosystem (Yaduraju et al., 2015; Yaduraju and Rao, 2013). A survey of tropical Asian rice fields revealed that in farmers' fields uncontrolled weeds were the most significant pest factor in reducing yields, causing 23% and 21% lower yields due to weeds growing above and below the rice canopy, respectively (Savary et al., 2000). Although the actual yield losses caused by weeds are yet to be assessed in scientific manner, one study found them causing a grain yield loss of 6 to 9% depending on the rice farming system in South Asia (Hyman et al., 2008). In India, they account for 33% of the losses caused by various biological factors (Yaduraju et al., 2015).

In Bangladesh, the loss in rice grain yield due to weeds in farmers' fields was estimated as 43–51% (Rashid et al., 2012). Seasonal variation was also observed in the yield losses caused by weeds, with estimated rice yield losses due to weeds at 70-80%, 30-40% and 22-36% in *aus* rice (early summer), transplanted *aman* rice (late summer) and *boro* rice (winter rice), respectively (BRRI, 2006; Mamun, 1990). Weed infestation in *aus* and *aman* seasons are relatively higher than in *boro* and it is mainly due to high temperatures throughout the growing season, and this enhances weed seed germination and growth. During the initial stage of *boro* season, temperatures remain low, resulting in inability of weed seeds to germinate and grow until temperatures rise between early and mid-February (Ahmed and Chauhan, 2014). In addition, farmers grow their *boro* crop in well-irrigated areas than in *aus* and *aman* seasons because of potentially higher yield and lower weed problems.

In Sri Lanka, Amarasinghe and Marambe (1998) reported that yield loss caused by weeds in rice vary from 20% to 40% and in high in rainfed lowlands

than in irrigated lowlands. Weerakoon et al. (2000) found that weeds are a more serious problem in the dry zone than wet zone, which could be related to the availability of water. A higher population density of *Isachne globosa* has resulted in 46% yield loss in rice (Witharana et al., 2014). Weeds have been reported to reduce crop yields by as much as 50%, in addition to quality of crop produce, thereby reducing the overall productivity of land and income of farmers, aside from adversely affecting the quality of the island's native biodiversity (Amarasinghe and Marambe, 1998; Bambaradeniya et al., 2001; Marambe et al., 2001, 2015; Rajapakse et al., 2012; Witharana et al., 2014).

In Bhutan, the aquatic weed *Potamogeton distinctus* alone caused yield loss of upto 37% (Nidup and Wangdi, 2000). Another aquatic species *Pistia stratiotes* lowered the availability of O_2 as well as pH of water, damaged rice crop and competed with rice for nutrients and space (Hussain et al., 2000). *Echinochloa crus- galli* accounted for 90% of the collective losses caused by all weeds in rice in Pakistan (Irshad and Cheema, 2006). In a recent survey, farmers of Nepal reported increased weed infestation as a major problem in DSR (Dhakal et al., 2015).

Fourteen principal weeds are listed by Koehler et al. (1973) in Afghanistan, where serious weed infestations occur but weeds are considered normally as livestock feed or fuel and not regarded as a deterrent to yield.

Weed competition and the grain yield losses due to weed competition would be less severe under transplanting method than those under direct-seeding (Dhakal et al., 2015; Rao et al., 2007; Rao and Nagamani, 2007; Singh et al., 2005) (Table 2). Rice yield losses due to uncontrolled weed growth and weed competition were least (12%) in transplanted rice (Singh et al., 2011) and losses were the highest in aerobic direct- seeded rice on a furrow-irrigated raised bed systems (Singh et al., 2008) and in dry-seeded rice sown without tillage (Singh et al., 2011).The rice grain yields were comparable across all establishment methods of rice when weeds were managed (Singh et al., 2008). Thus, weed management is the major prerequisite for improved rice productivity and production using different methods of rice establishment (Rao et al., 2007).

In this Chapter, an effort has been made to collate the information on weeds and weed management in rice producing countries of South Asia and to suggest future research needs for continued sustainable production of rice in South Asia.

2. Weed Species infesting Rice in South Asia

The extent of weed infestation in rice depends on several factors such as weed seed bank, tillage practices, cultivar used, planting season, fertilizer and water management (Mahajan and Chauhan, 2013; Rao et al., 2007). In Sri Lanka, more than 142 weed species have been identified in rice fields. Of these, more than 78 species are grasses, with 52 species being sedges while broadleaf species account for 10-15 (Abeysekera, 2015; Amarasinghe and Marambe, 1998).

	Yield loss (%)			
Country	Country Transplanted Direct- rice seeded rice		References	
Bangladesh	15 to 40	40 to 100	Ahmed and Chauhan 2014; Ahmed et al., 2006; Karim et al., 1998; Mazid et al., 2001.	
Bhutan	Up to 50		Nidup and Wangdi, 2000; Tshewang et al., 2016.	
India	12 to 69	17 to 98	Kathirvelan, and Vaiyapuri, 2003; Rammohan et al., 1999; Singh et al., 2011.	
Nepal	7 to 70	14 to 93	Pandey, 2009; Ranjit et al., 1989.	
Pakistan	24 to 56	80	Akbar et al., 2011; Hussain et al., 2008; Jabran et al. 2012; Khaliq et al., 2011.	
Sri Lanka	20 to 40	20 to 40 or higher (WSR)	Chauhan et al., 2013; Marambe 2009; Marambe et al. 2015.	

Table 2. Yield Loss due to Weeds in Rice Established by Different Methods in Major Rice Growing South Asian Countries

The major weeds that infest different types of rice cultures in India are presented in Table 3. Weeds that infest rice in Bangladesh and in Sri Lanka are listed in Table 4, 5 and 6.

Echinochloa crus-galli, Echinochloa colona, Cyperus rotundus, Cyperus iria and Cyperus difformis were reported as major weeds in Pakistan (Hassan and Marawat, 2015), India (Rao, 2010) and Nepal (Bhurer et al., 1989). In addition to these, red rice (Oryza sativa), Leptochloa chinensis, Paspalum distichum, Dactyloctenium aegyptium, Cynodon dactylon, Eleusine indica and Fimbristylis miliacea were also reported as major weeds of rice in Pakistan (Hassan and Marawat, 2015) and India (Rao, 2010). In Afghanistan, E. colona was reported to occur (Clayton et al., 2014).

In the lowland rice of Bhutan, the most commonly occurring weeds are *Blyxa aubertii*, *Schoenoplectus juncoides*, *E. crus-galli*, *C. difformis*, *Monochoria vaginalis*, *P. distichum* and *Commelina benghalensis* (Dorji et al., 2013). In the upland system, weeds such as *Ageratum conyzoides*, *Galinsoga parviflora*, *Fagopyrum dibotrys* and *Persicaria runcinata* are also among the most dominant weeds, though grass weeds too are observed (Tshewang et al., 2016). Weed flora in the DSR systems is floristically diverse and higher in abundance than in transplanted rice (Mazid et al., 2001).

Order of reporting	Major weeds			
(1 = Most reported)	Transplanted rice	Wet-seeded rice	Dry-seeded rice	
1	<i>Echinochloa colona</i> (L.) Link	<i>Cyperus iria</i> L.	Echinochloa colona	
2	<i>Echinochloa crus-</i> <i>galli</i> (L.) Beauv.	Echinochloa colona	Cyperus rotundus	
3	<i>Cyperus iria</i> L.	Echinochloa crus- galli	Cyperus iria	
4	Cyperus difformis L.	Cyperus difformis	Commelina benghalensis L.	
5	<i>Fimbristylis</i> <i>miliacea</i> (L.) Vahl.	Eclipta alba	<i>Cynodon dactylon</i> (L.) Pers.	
6	<i>Eclipta alba</i> L.	Ludwigia Parviflora	Echinochloa crus- galli	
7	<i>Cyperus rotundus</i> L.	Ammannia baccifera	Eclipta alba	
8	<i>Ammannia baccifera</i> L.	Fimbristylis miliacea	Digitaria sanguinalis (L.) Scop.	
9	<i>Ludwigia parviflora</i> Roxb.	Cyperus rotundus	<i>Cyperus difformis</i> L	
10	<i>Monochoria</i> <i>vaginalis</i> (Burm. f.) C. Presl	Marselia quadrifolia	<i>Eluesine indica</i> (L.) Gaertn.	

Table 3. Major Ten Weeds in Different Methods ofRice Establishment in India

In Bangladesh, aquatic weeds were dominant in rice fields earlier when rice was cultivated under intensive wet tillage (puddling) conditions mainly in lowland and medium lowland areas where water from ponds were continuously available. However, since the last decade, many upland weeds that do not infest rice became prominent in rice fields when tillage systems were changed to enable growing the crop in all types of topographical lands. The dominant weeds found in rice in the past and at the present time are presented in Tables 4,5 and 6. These suggest a major shift in weed spectrum and population.

The change in the method of rice cultivation has also caused changes in weed flora in Pakistan. There was a significant increase in the occurrence and persistence of weeds such as *Cynodon dactylon, Commelina diffusa, Cyperus rotundus, C. iria,* and *Trianthema portulacastrum* in DSR systems. In most of the cases, *T. portulacastrum* caused complete failure of rice crop (Farooq et al., 2009).

The change in rice establishment method from transplanting to directseeding rice, for saving cost and resources in South Asia, has resulted in increased weed competition and weed dynamics change (Matloob et al., 2015). In Sri Lanka, the spectrum of weed flora in wet-seeded rice has shifted from annuals to perennials (Abeysekera et al., 2006). The annual grass *E. colona* is a troublesome weed in

	Season			
Weed species	Spring	Autumn	Summer	
	(boro) rice	(aman) rice	(aus) rice	
Commelina benghalensis L.	++	++		
Cynodon dactylon (L.) Pers.			+++	
Cyanotis axillaris R. & S.	+	+		
Cyperus diffusa Burn. f.		+		
Cyperus difformis L.			++	
Cyperus iria L.		+++	++	
<i>Cyperus rotundus</i> L.			+++	
Digitaria sanguinalis (L.) Scop.			+	
Echinochloa crus-galli (L.) P. Beauv	+++		+++	
Echinochloa colona (L.) Link		+++	+++	
<i>Eclipta prostrata</i> (L.) L.			+	
Eleusine indica (L.) Gaertn.			+++	
Fimbristylis littoralis Gaud.			++	
Fimbristylis miliacea (L.) Vahl.		+++		
Jussieua decurrens (Watt.) D.C	++	+		
Leersia hexandra Sw.	++	++		
Murdania nudiflora (L.) Brenan			+	
<i>Marsilea quadrifolia</i> L.	+			
Leptochloa chinensis (L.) Nees.	++	++		
Ludwigia prostrata Roxb		++		
Monochoria hastata (L.) Solms.		++		
Murdania nudiflora (L.) Brenan		++		
Nymphaea spp.	++			
Oryza rufipogon L.	+++			
Paspalum commersoni Lamk.			++	
Pistia stratioites L.	+++			
Sagittaria spp.	++			
Sagittaria guanensis H.B.K.		++		
Salvinia natans Hoffm.	++			
Scirpus mucronatus L.		+++		

Table 4. Seasonal Variation of Weed Flora of Rice in Bangladesh

* + = occurs as a component of weed flora but not a serious problem by itself. ++= occurs as a weed of considerable importance +++= occurs as a serious weed at one or more locations

2008	2011	2017
Echinochloa crus-galli	Echinochloa crus-galli	Echinochloa crus-galli
Leptochloa chinensis	Leptochloa chinensis	Leptochloa chinensis
Cyperus rotundus	Ischaemum rugosum	Echnochloa colona
	Isachne globosa	Ischaemum rugosum
	Ludwigia spp.	Paspalum distichum
	Oryza sativa f. spontanea	Isachne globosa
		Fimbristylis miliacea
		Fimbristylis dochotoma
		Cyperus iria
		Cyperus difformis
		Cyperus rotundus
		Oryza sativa f. spontanea

 Table 5. Weeds of National Significance for Rice as Identified by the

 Sri Lankan Council for Agricultural Research Policy of Sri Lanka

aerobic rice (Gunawardena et al., 2013) where weed control increased the grain yield by 3.92 to 7.84 fold as compared to an unweeded situation. Increased and incorrect use of herbicides was suspected to cause shifts in weed spectra in favour of perennials such as *Isachne globosa*, *Paspalum* spp. etc. (Abeysekera et al., 2015). Switching to quinclorac for grass weed control in the late 1990s has resulted in dominance of *Ischaemum rugosum* (Amarasinghe et al., 1999) while *Leptochloa chinensis* became a dominant weed consequent to using bispyribac sodium (Marambe, 2002) in lowland rice.

In the Cauvery Delta region of Tamil Nadu, India, *L. chinensis* and *Marsilea quadrifolia* became predominant in rice fields by replacing *Echinochloa* spp. due to growing rice under alternating flooding regimes and residual soil moisture conditions (Yaduraju and Kathiresan, 2003). In the eastern Indo-Gangetic Plains, adoption of zero tillage has resulted in an increase in the population of the perennial weeds such as *Cyperus rotundus* and *Cynodon dactylon* due to the option of zero tillage in the eastern (Kumar et al., 2013; Malik and Kumar, 2014).

Weedy rice (*O. sativa*) has become a serious problem in India, and its spread is largely through the use of contaminated rice seeds (Chauhan and Mahajan, 2012; Rao and Chauhan, 2015). Growing rice with the genotypically similar weedy rice (*O. sativa* f. *spontanea*) (Abeysekera et al., 2010; Marambe, 2009; Marambe and Amarasinghe, 2000; Subasinghe et al., 2007) has created a serious problem in rice growing areas, threatening the food security of different countries in South Asia. The weed flora needs to be monitored continuously to assess the emerging weed problems and plan weed management strategies accordingly.

Table 6. Major Weed Species in Rice in Past, Present and

Weed Shifs in Bangladesh (Ahmed and Chauhan 2014, 2015; Ahmed et al. 2015; Mamun et al. 1990, 1993, 2013; Mazid et al. 2001, 2005; Rashid et al. 2012)

Past	Present	Shift in weed population (The weeds which were not associated with rice earlier and which currently are weeds in rice)
<i>Echinochloa crus-galli</i> (L.) P. Beauv.	Echinochloa colona	Cyperus rotundus
Cyperus difformis L.	<i>Cyperus rotundus</i> L.	Digitaria ciliaris
<i>Scirpus juncoides</i> Roxb.	Panicum repens L.	Dactyloctenium aegyptium
Leersia hexandra Sw.	<i>Leersia hexandra</i> L.	Eleusine indica
Panicum repens L.	Cyperus difformis L.	Anagalis arvensis
Ludwigia hissopifolia (G.Don) Exell	Ludwigia hissopifolia (G.Don) Exell	Cleome rutidosperma
<i>Cyperus iria</i> L.	Leptochloa chinensis L.	Galinsoga ciliate
Leptochloa chinensis (L.) Nees	<i>Cynodon dactylon</i> (L.) Pers.	Phyllanthus niruri
Alternanthera sessilis (L.) R.Br. ex DC.	Alternanthera sessilis	Celosia argentea
<i>Eclipta prostrata</i> L.	Fimbristylis miliacea	Murdannia nudiflora
Marsilea minuta L.	<i>Digitaria ciliaris</i> (Retz.) Koel.	Aeschynomene indica
<i>Echinochloa colona</i> (L.) Link	Scirpus juncoides Roxb.	Ageratum conyzoides
<i>Fimbristylis miliacea</i> (L.) Vahl	Cyperus iria	Physalis heterophylla
Sagittaria guyanensis H. B. K.	Eclipta prostrata	
<i>Sphenoclea zeylanica</i> Gaertn.	Dactylocteniu maegyptium (L.) Willd.	
<i>Enhydra fluctuans</i> Lour.	<i>Eleusine indica</i> (L.) Gaertn.	
Monochoria vaginalis (Burm. f.) C. Presl.	Anagalis arvensis L.	
Commelina benghalensis L.	Commelina benghalensis	
Oxalis europea L.	Monochoria vaginalis	
<i>Cynodon dactylon</i> (L.) Pers.	Sphenoclea zeylanica	
	Cleome rutidosperma DC.	
	Galinsoga ciliate Blake,	
	<i>Phyllanthus niruri</i> L.	
	Celosia argentea L.	
	Murdannia nudiflora (L.)	
	Marsilea minuta	
	Oralis europea	
	Aeschwnomene indica I	
	Ageratum convegidas I	
	Sagittaria appanansis	
	Physalis heteronhylla I	
	\perp <i>nysaus neieropnyuu</i> \perp .	

3. Methods of Weed Control

The diversity and plasticity of weed communities associated with rice in South Asia necessitates diverse approaches of weed management.

3.1. Manual

The traditional methods of weed control practices of smallholders is hand weeding by hand held hoe and hand pulling in Bangladesh (Alam et al., 2002; Hasanuzzaman et al., 2009), Bhutan (Karma and Ghimiray, 2006), Nepal (Dangol and Gurung, 1988; Dangol, 2015), India (Yaduraju et al., 2015) and Pakistan (Ali et al., 2017; Khaliq et al., 2013; Matloob et al., 2015). Depending upon the nature of weeds, their intensity of infestation and the nature of the crop grown, two or three hand weedings are done usually for growing a rice crop. Generally, one weeding requires 25-35 man days ha⁻¹, depending on the type of land and method of raising a crop. Without herbicide application, manual weeding in DSR systems needed to be performed three to five times to maintain the crop completely weed free (Chauhan and Opeña, 2013). More labour is needed for weeding upland direct-seeded rice field than lowland transplanted rice field (Dangol, 2015). The nonavailability of labour during the peak period time of the labor crisis and resulting delay in weeding causes drastic rice grain yield losses (Ahmed and Chauhan, 2014). In addition, hand weeding becomes more tedious and difficult in DSR as seedlings of grassy weeds (e.g. E. crus-galli) look similar to rice seedlings (Rao and Moody, 1988). Due to industrialization in South Asian countries, migrating from rural to urban areas is occurring resulting in workers shortages for hand weeding and increased labor cost even if labour is available. Thus, farm labour wage rates have steadily increased (Rao and Ladha, 2014). Thus, rice farmers of South Asia are preferring methods other than hand weeding or using hand weeding, to limited extent, along with other methods of weed control to reduce the cost of cultivation (Rao and Ladha, 2011).

3.2. Mechanical

Mechanization of agriculture is essential in order to enhance rice productivity, make agriculture attractive and sustainable to future generations. Besides, mechanization will allow farm operations like weeding timely faster and less drudgery (Kabir et al., 2015). Availability of labour for agriculture is on a decreasing trend due to shifting from low productivity to its shifting to high productivity sectors in different countries (BBS, 2016; Rao and Ladha, 2014). Weeders were reported to reduce 74% of the need for labour and 72% of the cost (Islam et al., 2016). In transplanted rice, Japanese rotary weeder, viz. BARI weeder or BRRI weeder, is being used for inter row weeding in Bangladesh (Karim, 2015). In Afghanistan, rotary weeding (using star weeder) 2 to 4 times, immediately after irrigation, was found to manage weeds more effectively (Norwegian Embassy, 2013). Manual weeders are used widely, with about 200,000 of them being used in Bangladesh (Islam, 2009). In different South Asian countries, the Departments of Agriculture have been promoting mechanization in rice farming, with a special emphasis on the use of weeders for effective weed control. In Karnataka, India, rice power weeders were demonstrated under the Bhoosamrudhi program. Finding the advantage of power weeders, farmers have adopted them in machinetransplanted and row-transplanted rice cultures. In other states of India, power weeders are being distributed on subsidy basis as a part of National Food Security Mission-Rice (GOI, 2014).

3.3. Tillage

The traditional transplanting method of rice culture in South Asia involves continuous submergence and puddling the soil by repeated tillage practices. Weed control is the main reason for flooding and transplanting of rice. The land preparation's tillage operation comprises of two to three dry tillages and two to three wet tillage (puddling) operations. It results in a soft mud that forms a saturated root zone, for the transplanted rice seedlings establishment, above a compacted subsoil layer that reduces seepage of standing water. The puddling and transplanting operations require a huge amount of water and labor, which are becoming scarce along with rising input costs. Hence, the farmers are showing interest on non-puddled (zero or minimum till) direct-seeded rice in South Asia (Gathala et al., 2013; Rao et al., 2007). However, weeds are the main constraint to the production of dry-seeded rice due to the absence of standing water at crop emergence to suppress weeds and the absence of a seedling size advantage between rice and weed seedlings since both emerge simultaneously in these production systems (Chauhan and Opeña, 2012).

In zero tilled rice, uncontrolled weeds caused grain yield loss of up to 98% (Chauhan and Abugho, 2013). The weed spectrum changes in the absence of puddling and flooding. Some of the weed species that appear in dry-seeded systems do not adapt well in conventional tillage system. Kumar and Ladha (2011) observed that grasses and broadleaf weed species under conventional tillage were 6 and 4 respectively, while in dry-seeded rice there were 15 grass species and 19 broad leaf species. Successful cultivation of direct-seeded rice requires intensive use of herbicides (Chauhan, 2012). PRE and POST emergence herbicides are a necessity to keep weeds under check in direct-seeded rice. A variety of herbicides have been found effective for preplant (burndown), preemergence and postemergence weed control in dry direct drill-seeded rice systems, including under zero tillage conditions (Chauhan et al., 2012; Gathala et al., 2013). The use of herbicides gives selective and effective control of weeds and allows the crop to emerge in a relatively weed free environment (Chauhan and Abugho, 2013; Mishra and Singh, 2012). Rice yields without tillage are higher than in conventional puddled transplanted systems because of proper weed management through use of suitable herbicides (Jat et al., 2014).

3.4. Mulching

Mulching is one of the methods to manage weed problems in rice. Crop residues may be used as mulch in tilled (Bijay-Singh et al., 2008) and untilled rice (Chauhan et al., 2012) for suppressing weeds growth. In addition to weed management, mulching also helps to maintain optimum surface soil moisture for germination and rooting of the crop and protects seeds from birds (Gaire et al., 2013). Organic mulch such as straw, hay, dry sugarcane leaves, FYM, rice hulls, saw dust and bark dust provides stronger mechanical barriers to all kinds of germinating weeds (Gurung, 2006). Singh et al. (2007) found that the density of grass weeds was low in mulched rice field at all stages of crop growth. Application of wheat residue mulch (4 t ha⁻¹) and intercropping of *Sesbania* for 30 days were equally effective in controlling weeds associated with dryseeded rice (Singh et al., 2007a).

The weed, *Eupatorium* was found to be a source of good organic matter and weed suppressor for several upland crops including DSR in Himachal Pradesh, India (Acharya et al., 1998). Mulching with *Eupatorium* or wheat straw (5t ha⁻¹) one day after DSR resulted in effective weed management (Gaire et al., 2013). However, mulching alone may not be sufficient to manage weeds in DSR because weed suppression by mulching depends on rainfall, thus necessitating the use of herbicides or hand weeding to manage weeds effectively in rice (Adhikari et al., 2007). The combinationof herbicide (butachlor or pretilachlor 1 kg a.i. ha⁻¹) followed by brown sarson straw mulching at 3-5 days after transplanting was found effective in managing weeds in transplanted rice (Singh et al., 2009). Mulching by rice straw has been proposed as a successful weed control strategy in rice (Devasinghe et al., 2011).

3.5. Crop Diversification and Rotation

Crop diversification of the rice systems ameliorates family incomes, minimizes peak labour demands and facilitates easier weed and nitrogen management for better yields (Gupta et al., 2003). A legume crop (e.g. sesbania, sunhemp, mungbean, guara and cowpeas) that suppresses weeds and exhibits good nodulation activity is preferable in crop rotations because it provides a supply of balanced nutrients and enhances soil organic matter (Ali et al., 2012).

Mollah et al. (2015) observed lower rice yield in Wheat-Fallow-Rice cropping programme because of high weed infestation when field was left fallow after wheat. In Wheat-Mungbean-Rice cropping system, there was very low weed infestation in DSR as against in Wheat-Fallow-Rice cropping pattern, suggesting that inclusion of mungbean in rice-wheat cropping system is an effective measure in controlling weeds in DSR (Mollah et al., 2015).

3.6. Competitive Rice Cultivars

Competitive crop cultivar use is a low monitory input needed cultural weed management method, which has been in use for decades in South Asia. Improved crop competitiveness can be achieved by growing weed-competitive cultivars (e.g. early growth vigor, fast ground coverage and light interception, allelopathic nature) (Mahajan et al., 2014); seeding time (Mubeen et al., 2014); closer spacing (Chauhan and Johnson, 2011; Nayak et al., 2014); planting pattern (Mahajan and Chauhan, 2011) and geometry (Joshi et al., 2015); use of optimal crop density (Kaur and Singh, 2014), seed rate (Walia et al., 2009); and direction of planting (Mahajan et al., 2011). Competitive cultivars enable efficient use of resources such as space, light, moisture, nutrients etc. by the crop rather than weeds.

3.7. Allelopathy

Allelopathy was recognized as one of the means of natural weed management (Cheema et al., 2010; Rice, 1995). However, it was not yet demonstrating beyond doubt that isolated chemicals are responsible for observed allelopathy under field conditions (Bhowmick and Inderjit, 2003; Rao et al., 2007).

Marambe (1998) reported that the knowledge on rice plant allelopathy would offer an attractive alternative for weed control in rice-based cropping systems of Sri Lanka. Furthermore, Abeysekera et al. (2004, 2005, 2009) reported that the allolepathic potential of weeds offers an alternative option for weed control in rice. Wathugala and Ranagalage (2014) recorded the alleopathic activity by traditional Sri Lanka varieties like Herathbanda, Batapolael and Sula, and opined that allelopathic rice varieties might reduce the application of herbicides by the farmers as those varieties may serve as a natural source of herbicides.

In Bangladesh, varieties of Boterswar, Goria, Biron and Kartiksail were observed as the most allelopathic among the tested 50 indigenous Bangladeshi rice varieties, which may be used for the isolation and identification of allelochemicals and to further develop new varieties that are tolerant to weeds (Masum et al., 2016). Allelopathic potential of 102 Bangladeshi rice varieties was evaluated against cress (*Lepiun sativum* L.), lettuce (*Lactuca sativa* L.), barnyardgrass (*Echinichloa crus-galli*) and Jungle rice (*Echinochloa colona*). Fifty nine percent growth inhibition of the test weed species was recorded with allelopathy of rice cultivar BR17 possessing allelochemical 9-hydroxy-4-megastigmen-3-one. It inhibited root and shoot growth of these weed species at concentrations greater than 0.03 μ M and 3 μ M, respectively (Kato-Noguchi et al., 2009, 2010; Salam and Kato-Noguchi, 2010).

3.8. Intercropping

Intercropping, involves cultivation of two or more crops in the same space and time, is a traditional and commonly used cropping practice of South Asia. Intercropped *Crotalaria juncea*, *Vigna sinensis*, *Glycine max* or *S. rostrata*, could replace herbicide application (Angadi et al., 1993). Intercropping of lowland rice with green manures in combination with intercultivation was found to suppress the weeds effectively and increase rice yield while increasing the fertility status of the soil due to legume (Vennila et al., 2008).

In dry-seeded rice, the possibility of use a green manure such as *Sesbania rostrata* as an intercrop to manage weeds was tested (Singh et al., 2007a) as the *Sesbania* option provides an alternative to crop residue. Brown manuring (BM) is a no-till version of green manuring (Gaire et al., 2013), in which selective herbicide 2,4-D @ 400-500 g ha⁻¹ is applied to knock down and desiccate the BM materials like *Sesbania* 30-40 days after seeding along with rice. When wheat straw is not readily available, farmers can opt for growing *Sesbania* with dryseeded rice up to 30 DAS (Singh et al., 2007a). The effective control of weeds in DSR by brown manuring of *Sesbania* (Bhattarai et al., 2016) or *Crotolaria* (Gaire et al., 2013) was reported in India (Singh et al., 2007a) and Nepal (Bhattarai et al., 2016). Brown manuring was considered as a potential alternative to herbicide application to increase rice productivity with reduced cost of production (Gaire et al., 2013).

3.9. Preventive Measures

The prevention method as a pillar of integrated pest management (IPM) (Norris et al., 2003) and is the most cost-effective approach that a farmer can use. But, it is complex and involves the integration of a number of practices and policies that avoids

introduction, infestation, or dissemination of weed species to fields free of those. Prevention measures should be adopted at all stages of crop production, from the use of machinery, seed, water and fertilizers, to crop harvest and processing. Preventive measures such as avoiding seed or propagule movement from field to field and use of clean crop seeds and machinery are much cheaper and easier options in reducing weedy rice infestation rice ecosystems. The integration of prevention as a component of integrated weed management is essential for economic and effective weed management (Rao et al., 2017) in rice of South Asia.

3.10. Herbicides

A number of herbicides were found to be effective for pre-emergence and postemergence control in transplanted and direct-seeded rice methods of establishments in South Asia (Table 7). The optimal productivity of rice established by directseeding is possible only with proper weed management and hence all rice farmers who practice direct-seeding adopt herbicides (Ho, 1996; Mazid et al., 2006; Rao et al., 2007).

The herbicide use has increased, during 2005 to 2015, by 2.5 times from 60 thousand to 150 thousand tons of formulated herbicides (Das Gupta et al., 2017) and the Indian herbicides market was projected to grow about 40% annually over the next 5 years (Glanessi, 2013). Rice consumes a major share of herbicides used in India. In India, thiobencarb, butachlor, 2,4-D and anilophos have been used in the past in rice (Mukhopadhyay, 1993). Currently, bis-pyribac sodium, butachlor, fenoxaprop, chlorimuron + metsulfuron, ethoxy-sulfuron, oxadiargyl, pyrazosulfuron, pretilachlor and 2,4-D are more favoured by rice farmers (Bhullar et al., 2016; Rao and Chauhan, 2015).

Manual weeding and submergence are the main weed control techniques adopted in Sri Lanka until early 1960s where transplanting of rice was the main method of crop establishment. However, due to increase cost and scarcity of labour resulting in a shift of the crop establishment techniques to broadcasting over the years, herbicides have started performing major role in weed control in rice. Of the total amount of herbicides imported to Sri Lanka prior to 2016, more than 50% have been used in rice cultivation. In 2015, 39 different molecules of pre-emergence and post-emergence herbicides with 11 modes of actions are being traded in Sri Lanka under more than 200 brand names. More than 85% of the land extent cultivated to paddy has been using herbicides until ban or restriction was imposed on three most widely used herbicides. The government of Sri Lanka banned the importation and use of paraquat in 2014 (gazette No. 1854/47 of 21 March 2014) and glyphosate in 2015 (gazette No. 1918/22 of 11 June 2015 and gazette No. 1937/35 of 23 October 2015) and prohibited the use of propanil in five major paddy growing districts in the country in 2014 (gazette No. 1894/4 of 22 December 2014). The latest information on the use of herbicides in paddy is thus not available. The change of herbicides have taken place due to shifts in weed flora became another major concern following heavy reliance on herbicides. At present, the government of Sri Lanka and the scientists and academia, including the pesticide industry are paying more attention towards "green pesticides", "botanicals" and environmentally sound alternative measures to control weeds in rice fields.

Table 7. Major Herbicides found to be Effective in Managing Weeds and used in Rice Established by Different Methods in South Asia

Herbicide	Rice establishment method and (Rate in kg a.i/ha*)	Method of application	Weeds controlled
2,4-D	Transplanted and direct (wet- and dry-) seeded rice (0.850)	POE	Effective control of Broad-leaved weeds (BLW) and annual sedges(ASW)
Anilophos	Transplanted Rice – (300 - 450)	PRE	GW and some BLW
Azimsulfuron	Transplanted and direct (wet- and dry-) seeded rice (0.035)	POE	Broad-spectrum control of grasses (GW), BLW andparticularly, sedges (SW), including <i>Cyperus rotundus</i>
Bensulfuron methyl	Transplanted Riceand direct (wet- and dry-) seeded rice $-(0.060)$	PRE	BLW and SW
Benthiocarb/ Thiobencarb	Transplanted Rice (1.5)	PRE; EPOE	GW and some BLW
Bispyribac sodium	Rice Nursary (0.02); Transplanted Rice (0.02); direct (wet- and dry-) seeded rice (0.02)	POE	Broad-spectrum control of GW, BLW, AS
Butachlor	Transplanted Rice (1 to 2)	PRE; EPOE;	GW, BLW, AS
Chlorimuron Ethyl	Transplanted Rice (0.006)	POE	BLW and SW
Cinmethylin	Transplanted Rice(0.075 to 0.100)	PRE	
Cyhalofop Butyl	Transplanted Rice and direct (wet- and dry-) seeded rice (0.075 to 0.080)	PRE	Excellent control of annual GW but does not control BLW and SW
Ethoxysulfuron	Transplanted Rice and	POE	Effective on

Table 7. Continued.

Herbicide	Rice establishment method and (Rate in kg a.i/ha*)	Method of application	Weeds controlled
	direct (wet- and dry-) seeded rice (0.0125 to 0.015)		BLW and ASW
Fenoxaprop-p- ethyl	Transplanted Rice direct (wet- and dry-) seeded rice (0.056)	POE	Excellent control of AGW, BLW (SW not controlled)
Fluchloralin	Transplanted Rice (0.560 to 0.900);	PRE; PPI	
Glyphosate	Non cropped areas (0.82 to 1.23)	PWES; PCES	GW,BLW, ASW
Orthosulfamur on	Transplanted Rice (0.06 to 0.075)	POE	BLW, ASW
Oxadiazon	Transplanted rice (0.5)	PRE; POE	GW,BLW, ASW
Oxadiargyl	Transplanted Rice and direct (wet- and dry-) seeded rice (0.09)	PRE	GW,BLW, ASW
Oxyfluorfen	Transplanted Rice (0.150 to0.240)	PRE;	GW and some BLW
Paraquat dichloride	Non cropped areas (0.3 to 0.80	POE	Non-selective burn down herbicide
Pendimethalin	Transplanted Rice and dry-direct seeded rice (1-1.5)	PRE	Most of the GW, certain BLWand ASW
Pretilachlor	Transplanted rice (0.5 to 0.75)	PRE; EPOE	GW, BLW, AS
Propanil	Transplanted Rice direct (wet- and dry-) seeded rice (2-3)	POE	GW
Pyrazosul furon Ethyl	Transplanted Rice direct (wet- and dry-) seeded rice (0.010 to 0.015)	PRE POE	Broad-spectrum control of GW,BLW and SW including <i>C. rotundus</i> (Poor on GW such as

Table 7. Continued.

Herbicide	Rice establishment method and (Rate in kg a.i/ha*)	Method of application	Weeds controlled
			L. Chinensis and Dactyloctenium aegyptium)
	Herbicide comb	oinations	
Anilofos 24% + 2,4-D ethyl Ester 32% EC	Transplanted rice $(0.24+0.32)$ to (0.36+0.48)	PRE	GW,BLW, SW
Bensulfuron methyl 0.6% + Pretilachlor 6% GR	Transplanted Rice (0.060+0.600)	PRE	GW,BLW, SW
Clomazone 20% + 2,4-D EE 30% EC	Transplanted Rice (0.250-0.375)	POE	GW,BLW, SW
Metsulfuron Methyl 10% + Chlorimuron ethyl 10% WP	Transplanted Rice direct (wet- and dry-) seeded rice (0.004)	POE	Effective on Broad-leaved and annual sedges weeds
Pretilachlor6% + pyrazosul- furon Ethyl 0.15%(H)	Transplanted Rice (0.600+0.015)	PRE	GW,BLW, SW
Fenoxaprop + ethoxysulfuron	Transplanted Rice direct (wet- and dry-) seeded rice (0.060+0.018)	POE	GW,BLW, SW

Basic data source: Directorate of Plant Protection, Quarantine & Storage, Fariabad.

PRE = Pre emergence spraying

EPOE = early post-emergence spraying

POE = post-emergence spraying

PPI = pre- plant incorporation

PWES = Post-weed emergence spraying

PCES = pre-crop emergence spraying

Manual weeding is common in Bangladesh. Due to the high price of labor, manual weeding is becoming expensive and, in the near future, it will be difficult to find labor for manual weeding (Ahmed and Chauhan, 2014). In Bangladesh, preemergence herbicides in rice are 38–46% cheaper than one hand weeding (Mazid et al., 2000). Economic analysis of rice production in Bangladesh revealed that net income from herbicide application was 116% higher than hand weeding owing to increased yield and lower cost (Rashid et al., 2012). About 30% of farmers were estimated to be losing in excess of 500 kg ha⁻¹ in the absence of herbicides use (Ahmed et al., 2001). Thus, in the 1980s, herbicides have been introduced in rice. Currently, about 2 million ha are under herbicide-based weed control in Bangladesh (Ahmed et al., 2011). Pretilachlor, butachlor and MCPA-500 were the most used pre-emergence herbicide in last few decades in Bangladesh but recently farmers are using mostly Bensulfuron methyl + acetachlor, bensulfuron methyl + mefenacet, pyrazosulfuron ethyl + pretilachlor etc. Post-emergence herbicides are not very common for transplanted rice in Bangladesh; however, in direct seeding, few farmers are using penoxsulam and bis-pyribac sodium. It is projected that in near future both herbicides will gain popularity because of post-emergence herbicides use in rice are increasing in Bangladesh.

Farmers generally use butachlor, in Bhutan, following a rate of 1-2 kg a.i. ha⁻¹ recommended by national research program, as it is the most economical and effective dose (Centre for Agriculture Research and Development, 1988). But the use of herbicide, butachlor, as a control measure is limited to as low as 11.8% farmers (Karma and Ghimiray, 2006). Non-availability of the herbicides on time is the main reasons cited by farmers for its limited use.

3.11. Integrated Weed Management (IWM)

Single weed control approach may not be able to keep weeds below an economic threshold level (Rao et al., 2007; Shultana et al., 2016). The escalating problems of herbicide persistence and resistance in weeds associated with the herbicide use have lead to the emphasis on integrating herbicides with the physical, cultural, and biological weed management practices for reducing the reliance on herbicides alone (Buhler, 2002; Rao et al., 2007).

The application of pre- (PRE) and post-emergence (POST) herbicides like Pyrazosulfuron (pre) @ 20 g a.i ha⁻¹ fb bispyribac (post) @ 25 g a.i. ha⁻¹ fb 2, 4-D (Bhurer et al., 2013; Bhattarai et al., 2016) was not enough to achieve adequate weed control in DSR (Chauhan et al., 2015). Therefore, an integrated weeds management approach is needed. Pyrazosulfuran ethyl applied at 2-3 leaf stage of weed integrated with hand weeding (HW) at 45 days after seeding (DAS) or BRRI developed rice weeder application at 20 and 45 DAS with 120:26:33 kg NPK ha⁻¹, resulted in higher wetseeded rice yield (Shultana et al., 2016). Application of pyrozosulfuran-ethyl at 6-7 days after transplanting (DAT) with one supplement hand weeding (30 DAT) (Bhuiyan et al., 2015) was found effective in managing weeds and increasing yield of transplanted rice.

Balanced nutrient management integrated with weeds management was reported to reduce losses due to weeds, increased fertilizer use efficiency and the grain yield (Rana et al., 2000). Ahmed et al. (2015) observed that pendimethalin fb ethoxysulfuron fb one HW with 120 kg N ha⁻¹ is the best option to control weeds and obtain higher yield and net profit. However, if farmer prefers to avoid hand weeding after the application of herbicides (pendimethalin fb ethoxysulfuron) due to non- availability of labor, there is a need to increase the N rate (160 kg ha⁻¹) to obtain high yield. Direct-seeded rice culture using herbicide pyrazosulfuron ethyl, applied at 2-3 leaf stage of weed with one hand weeding and 120:26:33 kg NPK ha⁻¹ was found as an option for reducing production cost and attain higher grain yield (Shultana et al., 2016).

The rice variety BRRI dhan 30 planted at spacing of 25 cm x 15 cm with nitrogen dose of 80 kg N ha⁻¹ was more competitive against weeds and resulted in higher yield (Karim et al., 2014). The BRRI dhan 34 in combination with ethoxy-sulfuron (PRE) recorded highest grain yield due to better weed management (Chowdhury et al., 2015). About 66 to 75% reduction in of predominant barnyardgrass density and biomass was observed with tank mixing of the extracts of sorghum, sunflower or rice (15 L ha⁻¹) with one half of the recommended rates of three pre-emergence herbicides butachlor, pretilachlor or ethoxysulfuron ethyl (Rehman et al., 2010).

Integration of different weed management methods such as appropriate tillage, stale seedbed, residue mulching, brown manuring by sesbania coculture, competitive crop cultivars, appropriate crop management practices, including high quality weed seed free crop seed, optimal seed rate, crop geometry, crop establishment methods, water and nutrient management, and strategies to reduce weed seedbank by minimizing seed input and increasing mortality of seed, can reduce weed infestations and hence herbicide use in rice production systems of South Asia.

4. Herbicide Resistance in Weeds in South Asia and Their Management

Herbicide resistance among weeds was not reported in India, Bangladesh, Nepal and Pakistan, yet. In Sri Lanka, the first record of herbicide resistant weeds was made in 1997 (Marambe et al., 1997) when several biotypes of barnyardgrass (*E. crus-galli*), the major trouble some grass weed in lowland rice cultivation, developed resistance to propanil. This was later confirmed by Marambe and Amarasinghe (2002) who also found that the resistant biotype was four times more resistant to propanil than the susceptible biotype of *E. crus-galli*. This propanil resistant barnyard grass biotype was recommended to be controlled by herbicides such as quinclorac and bispyribac sodium having different modes of actions to that of propanil, and the premixed formulation of oxadiazone + propanil (Marambe and Samita, 2002). The rice farmers of Sri Lanka are complaining about the non-control of *I. rugosum* by bis-pyribac sodium and *C. iria* by MCPA. Studies are ongoing to see whether there is a resistance build up in these weeds against the widely used herbicides. Best management practices suggested for reducing the risk of herbicide resistant weeds (Norsworthy et al., 2012) are applicable to South Asian countries too.

5. Herbicide Tolerant (HT) Rice the Current Status and Potential

The use of HT rice can help improve control of weeds, including weedy rice, and reduce weed control costs and the labor associated with manual removal of weeds. In South Asia, herbicide tolerant rice is yet to be made available to rice farming community. In Sri Lanka, The National Biosafety Policy of Sri Lanka (2005) is in place and regulations in this regard are currently being prepared. It is highly unlikely that Sri Lanka will grant permission to cultivate herbicide tolerant rice (paddy). As for National regulations rice (de-husked paddy) can be imported to Sri Lanka but importing paddy is prohibited by law. The countries of South Asia may consider the introduction of HT rice after a thorough scientific investigation of available technologies and adequately educating farmers on the proper use of HT varieties to avoid any ill effects, if any.

6. Future Research Needs of the South Asia in Managing Weeds in Rice

The South Asian farmers are combating with weeds to ensure higher crop productivity, production and profitability. Effective weed control strategies have received attention of all farmers. However, newly emerging weeds, herbicide resistant biotypes of weeds, and environmental and human health issues related to herbicide use have become major challenges faced by policy makers, scientists and farming communities in the recent past.

- Scientific quantification of yield loss due to weeds in rice: Rice grain yield losses due to weeds in rice, established by different methods in farmers' fields, is yet to be quantified systematically in South Asia. Hence, to plan weed management strategies, it is essential to carry out a systematic study on yield losses caused by weeds and the weeds that are causing losses in different agroecological zones in different countries of South Asia.
- Developing competitive rice cultivars with higher competitive ability against weeds: Improved rice cultivars with higher competitive ability against weeds should be developed to include them as a component of IWM in rice established by different methods.
- Mechanization of weed management: Mechanical weeders are to be improvised to suit to the needs of the farmers growing rice with different establishment methods. Indigenously developed robotic weed control tools, capable autonomous vehicles capable of inter-row weeding are to be evolved. The indigenous methods are to be looked into to use sensors for tractor drawn weed management tools or cultivators such as the rotary hoe should be studied to enhance their functional efficacy.

- **Biological control of weeds:** The biocontrol agents need to be identified for major weeds of rice including weedy rice for using it as a component of IWM.
- Preventive weed management methods identification and use as a component of IWM: Identifying preventive weed management methods like use of weed seed-free rice seed, stale seed bed technique, crop rotations and cropping systems that reduce weed seed bank development in rice agroecosystems should be identified and incorporated in weed management strategies as a component of IWM. Economic options should be evolved for managing the soilseedbank by decreasing weed seed inputs and providing conducive environment for seed predation enhancement and weed seed decay and thus lessen the weed establishment probability. Research on weed ecology, biology, weed seedbank and weed population dynamics are needed for evolution of effective preventive weed management strategies.
- Need for IWM strategies and methods and technologies to minimize evolution of herbicide resistant weeds: The cultural, mechanical and chemical weed management options for different types of rice establishment methods under different agro-ecological zones in rice growing countries of South Asia should be developed and fine-tuned to suit to location specific needs of farmers and to minimize herbicide resistant weeds evolution.
- Improving spraying technology and educating farmers on the safe use of herbicides: The safe use of herbicide should be popularized among the rice farmers. The recent technologies like use of drones and other remote-sensing devices for surveillance and herbicides applicationbased on presence or absence of weeds should be developed/improved/popularized (Rao et al., 2014) for systemic monitoring and using in site-specific weed management.
- Weedy Rice: Weedy rice is a C₃ weed in rice in many South Asian countries. The competition impact of weedy rice on rice in future may be greater due to greater physiological plasticity and genetic diversity among weedy rice relative to cultivated rice under increased atmospheric CO₂ (Ziska and Mc Clung, 2008). Hence, weedy rice management is critical and would thus become a major issue in years to come.
- Climate Change: Changing and variable climates over the years have brought in new dimensions to the agro-biodiversity, floristic composition and dynamics in weed competition, thus making agriculture more difficult to manage in a profitable manner (Marambe and Silva, 2016). Though a clear linkage on occurrence of weeds in rice fields and climate change has not been established yet (Sathischandra et al., 2014), further research is required to determine the impact of climate change and climate variability on changes in weed flora and thereby the impact on production and productivity of rice, with special focus on invasive alien species.

Although greater reliance on external inputs, including herbicides, increased the productivity and crop production, it brought many questions to the fore. These include the resistance of weeds to herbicides, residues in economically important crops and food chain, changes in weed flora, negative effects on human and environmental health and sustenance of the agricultural operations. Weed management technologies should aim at overcoming the negative effects of climate change and improving the sustainability of rice production systems. Research need to be focused on these lines and also to identify more environmentally friendly, but still economically viable weed management strategies.

Acknowledgements: A.N. Rao extends his thanks to Government of Karnataka, India, (Bhoosamrudhi); Government of Andhra Pradesh, India; IRRI and ICRISAT for financial support.

References

- Abeysekera, A.S.K. 2015. Present status of weed and weed management in rice in Sri Lanka. Proc. 8th Int. Integrated Pest Manag. Symp., Utah, USA.p. 79.
- Abeysekera, A.S.K., Witharana, D.D., Kulatunga S.D. 2015. Present status herbicide usage in Sri Lankan paddy cultivation. Proc. 8th Int. Integrated Pest Manag. Symp., Utah, USA.p. 79.
- Abeysekera, A.S.K., Nugaliyadde, L., Herath, H.M.S., Wickrama, U.B., Iqbal, Y.B. 2010. Weedy rice: A threat to direct seeded rice culture in Sri Lanka. In: Dissanayake, N. (Ed.), Rice Congress-2010, Plant Genetic Resources Centre, Gannoruwa, Peradeniya, Sri Lanka.
- Acharya, C.L., Kapur, O.C., Dixit, S.P. 1998. Moisture conservation for rainfed wheat production with alternative mulches and conservation tillage in hills of northwest India. Soil. Till Res. 46, 153-163.
- Adhikari, U., Justice, S., Tripathi, J., Bhatta, M.R., Khan, S. 2007. Evaluation of nonpuddled and zero till rice transplanting methods in monsoon rice. https:// www.researchgate.net/publication/229042780.
- Ahmed, S., Awan, H., Salim, M., Chauhan, B.S. 2015. Economics of nitrogen and integrated weed management in dry-seeded rice. The J. Animal & Plant Sci. 25, 1675-1684.
- Ahmed, S., Chauhan, B.S. 2014. Performance of different herbicides in dry-seeded rice in Bangladesh. Sci. World J. dx.doi.org/10.1155/2014/729418.
- Ahmed, G.J.U., Hassan, M.A., Mridha, A.J., Jabbar, M.A., Riches, C.R., Robinson, E.J.Z. 2001. Weed management in intensified lowland rice in Bangladesh. Proc. Brighton Crop Protection Conf –Weeds, BCPC, Farnham, Surrey, UK.
- Ahmed, S., Humphreys, E., Chauhan, B.S. 2016. Optimum sowing date and cultivar duration of dry-seeded *boro* on the high Ganges river floodplain of Bangladesh. Field Crops Res.190, 91-102.
- Alam, M.R., Hoque, M.O., Rahman, M.A., Islam, F., Hossain, M.A., Molla, M.C.H. 2002. Effect of weed control methods on growth and grain yield of rainfed Aus rice. Asian J. Plant Sci. 1, 298–299.
- Alexandratos, N., Bruinsma, J. 2012. World agriculture towards 2030/2050: The 2012. Revision. ESA Working Paper No. 12-03; Agricultural Development Economics Division; Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations.
- Ali, R.I., Awan, T.H., Ahmad, M., Saleem, M.U., Akhtar, M. 2012. Diversification of rice-based cropping systems to improve soil fertility, sustainable productivity and economics. J. Anim. Pl. Sci. 22, 108-112.

- Amarasinghe, L., Marambe, B. 1998. Trends in weed control in rice in Sri Lanka. Multi-Disciplinary Int. Conference, University of Peradeniya, Sri Lanka. pp. 13 (supplement).
- Amarasinghe, L., Marambe, B., Rajapakse, R.P.A.D. 1999. Effect of quinclorac on weed control and productivity of wet-seeded rice in the mid country region of Sri Lanka. Sri Lankan J. Agri. Sci. 36, 24-34.
- Angadi, V.V., Umapathy, P.N., Nayak, G.V., Patil, V.C., Chittapur, B.M. 1993. Integrated weed management in direct seeded rainfed rice of Karnataka. Integrated weed management for sustainable agriculture. pp. 6–9. In: Vol. 3. Proc. Indian Soc. Weed Sci. Int. Symp., Hisar, India.
- Bambaradeniya, C.N.B., Ekanayake, S.P., Gunawardena, J. 2001. Preliminary observations on the status of alien invasive biota in natural ecosystems of Sri Lanka. pp. 67-76. In: Balakrishna, P. (Ed.). Report of the workshop on alien invasive species global biodiversity forum, South and Southeast Asia Session., October 1999, IUCN Publication, Colombo, Sri Lanka.
- BBS. 2016. Year book of agricultural statistics. 2015. Bangladesh Bureau of Statistics. Dhaka, Bangladesh. 547 pp.
- BRRI (Bangladesh Rice Research Institute). 2006. Bangladesh Rice Knowledge Bank. Bangladesh Rice Research Institute. http://rice knowledgebank. brri.org.
- Bhattarai, R.K., Gautam, D.D., Ranjit, J.D., Chauhan, B.S. 2016. Effect of herbicides and *Sesbania* co-culture on weed management and grain yield of direct seeded rice variety Khumal-4 at Khumaltar condition, Nepal. Agron JN. 4, 121-127.
- Bhowmika, P.C., Inderjit. 2003. Challenges and opportunities in implementing allelopathy for natural weed management. Crop Prot. 22, 661-671.
- Bhuiyan, M.R., Rashid, M.M., Roy, D., Karmakar, B., Hossain, M.M., Khan, M.A.I. 2015. Sound weed management options for sustainable crop production. Pak. J. Weed Sci. Res. 21, 59-70.
- Bhullar, M.S., Kumar, S., Kaur, S., Kaur, T., Singh, J., Yadav, R., Chauhan, B.S., Gill, G. 2016. Management of complex weed flora in dry-seeded rice. Crop Prot. 83, 20-26.
- Bhurer, K.P., Yadav, D.N., Ladha, J.K., Thapa, R.B., Pandey, K. 2013. Effect of integrated weed management practices on performance of dry direct seeded rice (*Oryza sativa* L.). Agron. J. Nepal. 3, 53-63.
- Bhurer, K. P., Karki, P. B., Yadav, R. A., Ranjit, J. D. 1989. Yield loss to weeds inupland rice at Parwanipur, Nepal. IRRN. 14, 31-32.
- Bijay-Singh, Shan, Y. H., Johnson-Beebout, S. E., Yadvinder-Singh., Buresh, R. J. 2008. Crop residue management for lowland rice-based cropping systems in Asia. Adv. Agron. 98, 117-199.
- Buhler, D.D. 2002. Challenges and opportunities for integrated weed management. Weed Sci. 50, 273-280.
- Centre for Agriculture Research and Development. 1988. Annual Report. Bajo, Wangduephodrang, Bhutan.
- Chauhan, B. S. 2012. Weed ecology and weed management strategies for dryseeded rice in Asia. Weed Tech. 26, 1-13.

- Chauhan, B.S., Abeysekera, A.S.K., Kulatunga, S.D., Madusanka, I.U., Abugho, S.B. 2013. Emergence and growth of weeds in broadcast-rice systems in Sri Lanka. Canadian J. Plant Prot. 1, 83-90.
- Chauhan, B. S., Abugho, S. B. 2013. Weed management in mechanized-sown, zerotill dry seeded rice. Weed Technol. 27, 28-33.
- Chauhan, B.S., Ahmed, S., Awan, T.H., Jabran, K., Manalil, S. 2015. Integrated weed management approach to improve weed control efficiencies for sustainable rice production in dry-seeded systems. Crop Prot. 71, 19-24.
- Chauhan, B.S., Johnson, D.E. 2011. Row spacing and weed control timing affect yield of aerobic rice. Field Crops Res. 121, 226-231.
- Chauhan, B. S., Mahajan, G. 2012. Role of integrated weed management strategies in sustaining conservation agriculture systems. Curr. Sci. 103, 135-136.
- Chauhan, B. S., Mahajan, G., Sardana, V., Timsina, J., Jat, M. L. 2012. Productivity and sustainability of the rice-wheat cropping system in the indo-gangetic plains of the Indian subcontinent: Problems, opportunities, and strategies. Adv. Agron. 117, 315-369.
- Chauhan, B. S., Opeña, J. 2012. Effect of tillage systems and herbicides on weed emergence, weed growth, and grain yield in dry-seeded rice systems. Field Crops Res. 137, 56-69.
- Chauhan, B.S., Opeña, J. 2013. Weed management and grain yield of rice sown at low seeding rates in mechanized dry-seeded systems. Field Crops Res. 141, 9-15.
- Chauhan, B.S., Singh, R.G., Mahajan, G. 2012. Ecology and management of weeds under conservation agriculture: A Review. Crop Prot. 38, 57-65.
- Cheema, Z.A., Zaman, M., Ahmad, R., Murtaza, G. 2010. Application of allelopathic water extracts for suppressing the rice weeds. Crop Envir. 1, 1 5.
- Clayton, W.D., Govaerts, R., Harman, K.T., Williamson, H., Vorontsova, M. 2014. World checklist of Poaceae. Richmond, UK: Royal Botanic Gardens, Kew. http://apps.kew.org/wcsp/
- Chowdhury, I.F., Ali, M.H., Karim, M.F., Masum, S.M., Rahman, A. 2015. Weed control strategies affecting yield potential of aromatic rice. Pak. J. Weed Sci. Res. 21, 453-466,
- CSO. 2012. Afghanistan central statistic organization. Afghanistan statistical year book. 2011-2012. http://cso.gov.af/Content/files/Agriculture%20 Development.pdf.
- Dangol, D.R. 2015. Status of Weed Science in Nepal. pp. 305-322. In: Rao, V.S., Yaduraju, N.T., Chandrasena, N.R, Hassan, G, Sharma, A.R. (Eds.). Weed science in the Asian-Pacific region. Indian Soc. Weed Sci., Jabalpur, India.
- Das Gupta, S., Minten, B., Rao, N.C., Reardon, T. 2017. The rapid diffusion of herbicides in farming in India: Patterns, determinants, and effects on labor productivity. EJDR. doi:10.1057/s41287-017-0091-6.
- Department of Agriculture, 2014. Renewable natural resources statistics. Ministry of Agriculture and Forests, Thimphu, Bhutan.
- Dhakal, M., Sah, S.K., McDonald, A., Regmi, A.P. 2015. Perception and economics of dry direct seeded rice in Terai of Nepal. JAES. 16, 103-111.

- Dorji, S., Lhamo, K., Chophyll, K., Tobgye, K. 2013. Weeds of transplanted rice in western Bhutan. Bhu. J. RNR. 9, 43-50.
- Farooq, M., Siddique, K.H.M., Rehman, H., Aziz, T., Lee, D.J., Wahid, A. 2011. Rice direct seeding: Experiences, challenges and opportunities. Soil and Tillage Research. 111, 87-98.
- FAO. 2009. How to feed the world in 2050. http://www.fao.org/fileadmin/templates/ wsfs/docs/expert_paper/How_to_Feed_the_World_in_2050.pdf.
- FAO. 2014. A regional rice strategy for sustainable food security in Asia and the Pacific. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Regional office for Asia and the Pacific, Bangkok.
- Fischer, T. 2014. Yield increase prospects for rice to 2050. Rice Today. 13, 42.
- Gaire, R., Dahal, K.R., Amgain, L.P. 2013. Effect of different mulching materials on weed dynamics and yield of direct seeded rice in Chitwan, Nepal. Agron JN. 3, 73-81.
- Gathala, M.K., Kumar, V., Sharma, P.C., Saharawat, Y.S., Jat, H.S., Singh, M., Kumar, A., Jat, M.L., Humphrey, E., Sharma, D.K., Sharma, S., Ladha, J.K. 2013. Optimizing intensive cereal-based cropping systems addressing current and future drivers of agricultural change in the northwestern Indo-Gangetic plains of India. Agric. Ecosyst. Environ. 177, 85-97.
- Gianessi, L.P. 2013. The increasing importance of herbicides in worldwide crop production. Pest Manag. Sci. 69, 1099-1105.
- GOI. 2014. Status paper on rice. Directorate of rice development, Govt. of India, 250A, Patliputra Colony, Patna, Bihar, India.
- Gunawardana, W.G.N., Ariyaratne, M., Bandaranayake, P., Marambe, B. 2013. control of *Echinochloa colona* in aerobic rice: Effect of different rates of seed paddy and post-plant herbicides in the dry zone of Sri Lanka. pp. 431-437. In: Baki, B. Hj., Kurniadie, D., Tjitrosoedirdjo, S. (Eds.). Proc. 24th Asian-Pacific Weed Sci. Soc. Conf., Bandung, Indonesia.
- Gupta, R.K., Listman, G.M., Harrington, L. 2003. The Rice-wheat consortium for the Indo-Gangetic Plains: Vision and management structure. pp. 1-7. In: Addressing resource conservation issues in rice-wheat systems of South Asia: A resource book. Rice-wheat consortium for the Indo-Gangetic Plains. Intl. Maize and Wheat Improvement Centre, New Delhi, India.
- Gurung, D.B. 2006. Performance of rice as influenced by planting method, mulch and nitrogen management using leaf color chart (LCC). M. Sc. Thesis. Tribhuvan University, Institute of Agriculture and Animal Science, Rampur, Chitwan.
- Hasanuzzaman, M., Ali, M.H., Alam, M.M., Akther, M., Alam, K.F. 2009. Evaluation of pre-emergence herbicide and hand weeding on the weed control efficiency and performance of transplanted aus rice. American–Eurasian J. Agron. 2, 138-143.
- Ho, N.K. 1996. Current status of rice herbicide use in the tropics. JIRCAS Int. Symp. Ser. 4, 77-86.
- Hussain, S.S., Khatoonm, S., Mahmood, R. 2000. Report on alien invasive species of Pakistan. Collaborative study of IUCN Pakistan, CABI Rawalpindi and Botany Department, Karachi Univ., Karachi, Pakistan.

- Hyman, G., Fujisaka, S., Jones, P., Wood, S., De Vicente, M.C., Dixon, J. 2008.Strategic approaches to targeting technology generation: Assessing the coincidence of poverty and drought-prone crop production. Agric. Syst. 98, 50-61.
- Islam, Md.S. 2009. Farm mechanization for sustainable agriculture in Bangladesh: Problems and prospects. Bangladesh country report. 5th TC of UNAP-CAEM Los Baños, Philippines. (http://www.unapcaem.org/Activi-ties%20Files/A09 105thTC/ PPT/ bd-doc.pdf).
- Irshad, A., Cheema, Z.A. 2006. Comparative efficiency of barnyard grass and rice to nitrogen under transplanted condition. J. Trop. Agric. and Food. Sci. 34, 385-392.
- Jat, R.K., Sapkota, T.B., Singh, R.G., Jat, M.L., Kumar, M., Gupta, R.K. 2014. Seven years of conservation agriculture in a rice-wheat rotation of Eastern Gangetic Plains of South Asia: Yield trends and economic profitability. Field Crops Res. 164, 199-210.
- Joshi, N., Singh, V.P., Dhyani, V.C., Chandra, S., Guru, S.K. 2015. Weed management under different planting geometry in dry direct-seeded rice. Indian. J. Weed Sci. 47, 203-205.
- Juraimi, A.S., Uddin, Md. K., Anwar, Md. P., Mohamed, M.T.M., Ismail, M.R., Man, A. 2013. Sustainable weed management in direct seeded rice culture: A review. AJCS. 7, 989-1002.
- Kabir, M.S., et al. 2003. Evaluation of different herbicides as a means of weed control in transplant Aman rice. Bangladesh J. Agril. Sci. 30, 225-231.
- Kabir, M.S., Salam, M.U., Chowdhury, A., Rahman, N.M.F., Iftekharuddaula, K.M., Rahman, M.S., Rashid, M.H., Dipti, S.S., Islam, A., Latif, M.A., Islam, A.K. M.S., Hossain, M.M., Ness, B., Ansari, T.H., Ali, M.A., Biswas, J.K. 2015. Rice vision for Bangladesh: 2050 and beyond. Bangladesh Rice J. 19, 1-18.
- Karim, S.M.R. 2015. Weed Research and Weed Science in Bangladesh. pp. 281-290.
 In: Rao, V.S., Yaduraju, N.T., Chandrasena, N.R., Hassan, G., Sharma, A.R. (Eds.).
 Weed Science in the Asian-Pacific Region. Indian Soc. Weed Sci., Jabalpur, India.
- Karim, S.M.R., Faruk, GM., Hakim, M.A. 2014. Screening of weed-competitive variety of transplant *aman* rice, its optimum nitrogen dose and plant spacing for effective weed management. Scott. J. Arts, Social Sci. Sci. Stud. 21, 145-152.
- Karma, X., Ghimiray, M. 2006. Rainfed lowland rice cultivation in Bhutan: a survey report. Bhu. J. RNR. 2, 93-114.
- Kato-Noguchi, H., Salam, M.A., Ino, T. 2010. Rice allelopathy and allelochemicals in Japan and Bangladesh. Dept. of Applied Biological Science, Faculty of Agriculture, Kagawa Univ., Japan.
- Kato-Noguchi, H., Salam, M.A., Kobayashi, T. 2009. A quick seedling test for allelopathic potential of Bangladesh rice cultivars. Plant Prod. Sci. 12, 47-49.
- Kaur, S., Singh, S. 2014. Influence of crop density on weeds, growth and yield of direct-seeded rice. Indian J. Weed Sci. 46, 318-321.
- Khaliq, A., Matloob, A., Chauhan, B.S. 2014. Weed management in dry-seeded fine rice under varying row spacing in the rice-wheat system of Punjab, Pakistan. Plant Prod. Sci. 17, 321-332.

- Khaliq, A., Matloob, A., Shafique, H.M., Cheema, Z.A., Wahid, A. 2011. Evaluating sequential application of pre- and post-emergence herbicides in dry seeded fine rice. Pak. J. Weed Sci. Res. 17, 111-123.
- Koehler, C.S., Wilcoxson, R.D., Mai, W.F., Zimdahl, R.L. 1973. Plant protection in Turkey, Iran, Afghanistan, and Pakistan. A multi-disciplinary study team report Plant protection in Turkey, Iran, Afghanistan, and Pakistan. pp. 82.
- Kumar, V., Ladha, J.K. 2011. Direct seeding of rice: Recent developments and future research needs. Adv. Agron. 111, 297-413.
- Kumar, V., Singh, S., Rajender, Chhokar, S., Malik, R.K., Brainard, D.C., Ladha, J.K. 2013. Weed management strategies to reduce herbicide use in zero-till ricewheat cropping systems of the Indo-Gangetic plains. Weed Technol. 27, 241-254.
- Mahajan, G., Chauhan, B.S. 2011. Effects of planting pattern and cultivar on weed and crop growth in aerobic rice system. Weed Technol. 25, 521-525.
- Mahajan, G., Chauhan, B.S. 2013. Herbicide options for weed control in dry-seeded aromatic rice in India. Weed Technol. 27, 682-689.
- Mahajan, G., Ramesha, M.S., Rupinder-Kaur. 2011. Screening for weed competitiveness in rice-way to sustainable rice production in the face of global climate change. In: Proc. Int. Conf. on Preparing Agriculture for Climate Change, Ludhiana.
- Malik, R.K., Kumar, V. 2014. Zero tillage and management of herbicide resistance in wheat. pp. 64-70. In: Souvenir. Directorate of Weed Research, Jabalpur, India.
- Mamun, A. A. 1990. Weeds and their control: A review of weed research in Bangladesh. Agricultural and Rural Development in Bangladesh. Japan Int. Cooperation Agency, Dhaka, Bangladesh. JSARD. 19, 45-72.
- Marambe, B. 1998. Potential of allelopathy for weed management in wet-seeded rice cultivation in Sri Lanka. pp 139-146. In: Olofsdotter, M. (Ed.). Allelopathy in Rice International Rice Research Institute, Los Banos, Philippines.
- Marambe, B. 2002. Emerging weed problems in wet-seeded rice due to herbicide use in Sri Lanka. In: Proc. First Int. Rice Res. Conf., Beijing, China, p. 89.
- Marambe, B. 2009. Weedy rice evolution, threats and management. Trop. Agriculturist. 157, 43-64.
- Marambe, B., Abeysekara, A.S.K, and Herath, H.M.S. 2015b. Weeds and weed management in agricultural and natural ecosystems: an overview of the Sri Lankan context. In: Weed Science in the Asian-Pacific Region. pp. 213-240. In: Rao, V.C., Yaduraju, N.T., Chandrasena, N.R., Hassan, G and Sharma, A.R. (Eds.), Asian-Pacific Weed Science Society and Indian Society of Weed Science.
- Marambe, B., Amarasinghe, L. 2000. Weedy rice in Sri Lanka. pp. 79-82. In: Baki, B.B., Chin, D.V., Mortimer, M. (Eds.). Wild and weedy rice in rice ecosystems in Asia – A review. International Rice Research Institute, Los Banos, Philippines.
- Marambe, B., Amarasinghe, L. 2002. Propanil-resistant barnyardgrass [Echinochloa crus-galli (L.) Beauv.] in Sri Lanka: Seedling growth under different temperatures and control. Weed Biol. Manag. 2, 194-199.
- Marambe, B., Amarasinghe, L., Senaratne, G.R.P.B. 1997. Propanil resistant barnyardgrass (*Echinochloa crus-galli* L Beauv.) in Sri Lanka. pp. 222-224. In: Proc. 16th Asian Pacific Weed Sci. Soc. Conf., Malaysia.

- Marambe, B., Bambaradeniya, C., Pushpa Kumara, D.K., Pallewatta, N. 2001. Human dimensions of invasive alien species in Sri Lanka. pp 135-142. In: McNeely, J.A. (Ed.). The great reshuffling: Human dimensions of invasive alien species, IUCN, Gland, Switzerland and Cambridge, UK.
- Marambe, B., Punyawardena, R., Silva, P., Premalal, S., Rathnabharathie, V., Kekulandala, B., Nidumolu, U., Howden, M. 2015. Climate, climate risk, and food security in Sri Lanka: Need for strengthening adaptation strategies. pp.1959-1789. In: W. Leal (Ed.). Handbook of climate change adaptation. Springer Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg.
- Marambe, B., Samita, S. 2002. Propanil resistance in barnyard grass [*Echinochloa crus-galli* (L). P. Beauv.] and use of herbicides with alternative mode of action for their control in Sri Lanka. J. Plant Dis. Prot. XVII, 967-972.
- Marambe, B. Silva, P. 2016. Impact of climate change on biodiversity: A challenge to agro-ecosystems in South Asia. pp.135-148. In: Yagi, K. and George Kuo, C. (Eds.). The Challenges of Agro-Environmental Research in Monsoon Asia. National Institute for Agro-Environmental Sciences (NIAES) Tsukuba, Japan Food and Fertilizer Technology Center (FFTC) for the Asian and Pacific Region Taipei, Taiwan.
- Masum, S.M., Hossain, M.A., Akamine, H., Sakagami, J.I. Bhowmik, P.C. 2016. Allelopathic potential of indigenous Bangladeshi rice varieties. Weed Biol. Manag. 16, 119-131.
- Matloob, A., Khaliq, A., Chauhan, B.S. 2015. Weeds of rice in Asia: Problems and opportunities. Adv.Agron. 130, 291–336. doi: 10.1016/bs.agron. 2014.10.003.
- Mazid, M.A., Jabbar, M.A., Riches, C.R., Robinson, E.J.Z., Mortimer, M., Wade, L.J. 2001. Weed management implications of introducing dry-seeding of rice in the Barind Tract of Bangladesh. pp. 211-216. In: Proc. BCPC Conf. U.K.
- Mazid, M.A., Riches, C.R., Mortimer, A.M., Wade, L.J., Johnson, D.E. 2006. Improving rice and weeds based cropping systems in north-west Bangladesh. pp. 331-334. In: Preston, C., Watts, J.H., Crossman, N.D. (Eds.). In: Proc. 15th Australian weeds conf., Adelaide, South Australia.
- Mishra, J.S., Singh, V.P. 2012. Tillage and weed control effects on productivity of a dry seeded rice-wheat system on a vertisol in Central India. Soil and Tillage Res. 123, 11-20.
- Misra, B., Rao, L.V.S., Subbaiah, S.V. 2005. Rice varieties for direct-seeding. pp. 10. In: Direct-seeding of rice and weed management in the irrigated rice-wheat cropping system of the Indo Gangetic plains. Singh, Y., Singh, G, Singh, V.P., Singh, P., Hardy, B., Johnson, D. E., Mortimer, M. (Eds.). Directorate of Experiment Station, G.B. Pant University of Agriculture and Technology, Pantnagar, India.
- Mollah, M.I.U., Bhuiya, M.S.U., Khatun, A., Hossain, S.M.A. 2015. Increasing crop diversity and productivity of rice (*Oryza Sativa* L.)-wheat (*Triticum aestivum* L.) cropping system through bed planting. Bangladesh Rice J. 19, 37-46.
- Mubeen, K., Nadeem, M.A., Tanveer, A., Jhala, A.J. 2014. Effects of seeding time and weed control methods in direct seeded rice (*Oryza sativa* L.). J. Anim. Plant Sci. 24, 534-542.

- Mukhopadhyay, S.K. 1993. Weed research in India and future thoughts, pp. 104 109. In: Proc. 10th Australian Weeds Conf. / 14th Asian–Pacific Weed Sci. Soc. Conf. Brisbane, Queensland, Australia, Weed Society of Queensland, Australia.
- Nayak, B.N.S., Mujeeb Khan, Md., Mosha, K., Rani, P.P. 2014. Plant spacing and weed management techniques influence weed competitiveness of drum-seeded rice (*Oryza sativa* L.). Int. J. Appl. Biol. Pharm. Technol. 5, 13-22.
- Nidup, K., Wangdi, S. 2000. Shochum (*Potamogeton distinctus* A. Benn) weed management in rice: A brief review of past research and future direction. pp. 25-30, In: Proc. 6th RNR Review and Planning Workshop for the West-Central Region, 2000.
- Norris, R.F., Caswell-Chen, E.P., Kogan, M. 2003. Concepts in integrated pest Management. Prentice Hall, Upper Saddle River, NJ, USA, 586 pp.
- Norsworthy, J.K., Ward, S.M., Shaw, D.R., Llewellyn, R.S., Nichols, R.L., Webster, T., M., Bradley, K.W., Frisvold, G., Powles, S.B., Burgos, N.R., Witt, W.W., Barrett, M. 2012. Reducing the risks of herbicide resistance: Best management practices and recommendations.Weed Sci. 60 (Special Issue), 31–62.
- Norwegian Embassy. 2013. Increasing rice yields through the system of rice intensification. Poster. Norwegian Embassy. http://ipm-af.org/wp/wp-con-tent/ uploads/2013/12/AF-SRI-Poster.pdf.
- Oerke, E. 2006. Crop losses to pests. J Agr Sci. 144, 31-43.
- Pandey, S. 2009. Effect of weed control methods on rice cultivars under the system of rice intensification (SRI). M.Sc. (Agronomy) Thesis. Tribhuvan Univ. Institute of Agriculture and Animal Science, Rampur, Chitwan, Nepal.
- Rajapakse, R., Chandrasena, N., Marambe, B., Amarasinghe, L. 2012. Planning for effective weed management: Lessons from Sri Lanka. Pakistan J. Weed Sci. 18, 843-853.
- Ramprakash, T., Madhavi, M., Yakadri, M. 2013. Influence of bispyribac sodium on soil properties and persistence in soil, plant and grain in transplanted rice. Progressive Res. 8, 16-20.
- Ranjit, J.D., Bhurer, K.P., Koirala, K.P., Thakur, Y., Chaudhary, D.N. 1989. Screening of herbicides in upland and transplanted rice. pp. 129-142. In: Proc. 14th Summer Crop Workshop, NRIP, Parwanipur, Nepal.
- Rana, S. S., Angiras, N. N., Sharma, G. D. 2000. Effect of herbicides and intercultural on nutrient uptake by puddle seeded rice and associated weeds. Indian J. Weed Sci. 32, 70-73.
- Rao, A.N. 2010. Integrated weed management in rice in India. Rice knowledge management portal (RKMP). Rajendranagar, Hyderabad 500030, India: Directorate of Rice Research. http://www.rkmp.co.in/sites/default/files ris/ researchthemes Integrated%20 weed%20 management%20in%20 rice%20in% 20 India.pdf. Accessed January 14, 2014.
- Rao, A.N., Chauhan, B.S. 2015. Weeds and weed management in India A Review. pp. 87-118. In: Rao, V.S., Yaduraju, N.T., Chandrasena, N.R., Hassan, G., Sharma, A.R. (Eds.). Weed Science in the Asian-Pacific Region. Indian Soc. Weed Sci., Jabalpur, India.

- Rao, A.N., Johnson, D.E., Sivaprasad, B., Ladha, J.K., Mortimer, A.M. 2007. Weed management in direct-seeded rice. Adv. Agron. 93, 153-255.
- Rao, A.N., Ladha, J.K. 2011. Possible approaches for ecological weed management indirect-seeded rice in a changing world. pp. 444-453. In: Proc. 23rd Asian-Pacific Weed Sci. Soc. Conf., The Sebel, Cairns, Australia.
- Rao, A.N., Ladha, J.K. 2014. Economic weed management approaches for rice in Asia. pp. 500-509. In: Proc. 24th Asian-Pacific Weed Sci. Soc. Conf., Bandung, Indonesia.
- Rao, A.N., Malik, R.K., Yadav, A., Ladha, J.K. 2014. Strengthening farmers' knowledge for better weed management in developing countries. pp. 391-405. In: Chauhan, B.S., Mahajan, G. (Eds.) Recent Advances in Weed Management. Springer Science[®], Business Media, New York. DOI 10.1007/978-1-4939-1019-9_17.
- Rao, A.N., Moody, K. 1988. Weed control in rice seedling nurseries. Crop Prot. 7, 202–206.
- Rao, A.N., Nagamani, A. 2007. Available technologies and future research challenges for managing weeds in dry-seeded rice in India. In: Proc. of the 21st Asian-Pacific Weed Sci. Soc. Conf., Colombo, Sri Lanka.
- Rao, A.N., Nagamani, A. 2010. Integrated weed management in India Revisited. Indian J. Weed Science. 42, 1-10.
- Rao, A.N., Wani. S.P. 2015. Trends in managing weeds of rice in Asian-Pacific region. pp. 1-3. In: Souvenir 2015. 25th Asian-Pacific Weed Sci. Soc. Conf., Indian Soc. Weed Science, Jabalpur, India.
- Rao, A.N., Wani, S.P., Ladha, J.K. 2015a. Weed management research in India- An analysis of past and outlook for future. pp. 1-26. In: DWR - Souvenir, Celebrating Silver Jubilee (1989-2014). Directorate of Weed Research, Jabalpur, India.
- Rao, A.N., Wani, S.P., Ramesha, M., Ladha, J.K. 2015. Weeds and weed management of Rice in Karnataka State, India. Weed Technol. 29, 1-17.
- Rao, A.N., Yaduraju, N.T. 2015 (Eds.). Weed science for sustainable agriculture, environment and biodiversity. Vol. 1. Proc. Plenary and Lead Papers. Asian-Pacific Weed Sci. Soc. Conf., Hyderabad, India.335 pp.
- Rashid, M.H., Alam, M., Rao, A.N., Ladha, J.K. 2012. Comparative efficacy of pretilachlor and hand weeding in managing weeds and improving the productivity wet-seeded rice in Bangladesh. Field Crops Res. 128, 17-26.
- Rehman, A., Cheema, Z.A., Khaliq, A., Arshad, M., Mohsan, S. 2010. Application of sorghum, sunflower and rice water extract combinations helps in reducing herbicide dose for weed management in rice. Int. J. Agric. Biol.12, 901 906.
- Rice, E.L. 1995. Biological control of weeds and plant diseases: Advances in applied allelopathy. University of Oklahoma Press, Norman, OK, USA. 352 pp.
- Salam, M.A., Noghuchi, H.K. 2010. Allelopathic potential of methanol extract of Bangladesh rice seedlings. Asian J. Crop Sci. 2, 70-77.
- Sathischandra, H.G.A.S., Marambe, B., Punyawardena, R. 2014. Seasonal changes in temperature and rainfall and its relationship with the incidence of weeds and insect pests in rice (*Oryza sativa* L) cultivation in Sri Lanka. CCES. 2, 105-115.
- Savary, S., Willocquet, L., Elazegui, F.A., Castilla, N.P., Teng, P.S. 2000. Rice pest constraints in tropical Asia: Quantification of yield losses due to rice pests in a range of production situations. Plant Dis. 357-369.

- Shultana, R., Biswas, J.C., Mamun, M.A.A., Nahar, L. 2016. Fertilizer and weed management options for direct wet seeded rice in dry season. Bangladesh Rice J. 20, 65-75.
- Singh, S., Bhushan, L., Ladha, J.K., Gupta, R.K., Rao, A.N., Sivaprasad, B. 2006. Weed management in dry-seeded rice (*Oryza sativa*) cultivated in the furrowirrigated raised-bed planting system. Crop Prot. 25, 487–495.
- Singh, S.R., Chhokar, S., Gopal, R., Ladha, J. K., Gupta, R.K., Kumar, V., Singh, M. 2007. Integrated weed management. A key to success for direct seeded rice in the Indo-Gangetic Plains. pp. 261-270. Integrated crop and resource management in the rice – Wheat system of South Asia. IRRI, Philippines.
- Singh, S., Ladha, J.K., Gupta, R.K., Bhushan, L., Rao, A.N., Sivaprasad, B., Singh, P.P. 2007a. Evaluation of mulching, intercropping with *Sesbania* and herbicide use for weed management in dry-seeded rice (*Oryza sativa* L.). Crop Prot. 26, 518-524.
- Singh, S., Ladha, J.K., Gupta, R.K., Bhushan, L., Rao, A.N. 2008. Weed management in aerobic rice systems under varying establishment methods. Crop Prot. 27, 660-671.
- Singh, S., Singh, G., Singh, V.P., Singh, A.P. 2005. Effect of establishment methods and weed management practices on weeds and rice in rice-wheat cropping system. Indian J. Weed Sci. 37, 51-57.
- Singh, P., Singh, P., Singh, R., Singh, K.N., Sofi, P., Bahar, F.A. 2009. Efficacy of herbicides and mulching for controlling weeds in transplanted rice. Oryza. 46, 332-334.
- Singh, Y., Singh, V.P., Singh, G., Yadav, D.S., Sinha, R.K.P., Johnson, D.E., Mortimer, A.M. 2011. The implications of land preparation, crop establishment method and weed management on rice yield variation in the rice-wheat system in the Indo-Gangetic plains. Field Crops Res. 121, 64 74.
- Sondhia, S. 2014. Herbicides residues in soil, water, plants and non-targeted organisms and human health implications: An Indian perspective. Indian J. Weed Sci. 46, 66-85.
- Subasinghe, S.A.C.C., Ranasinghe, A.M., Marambe, B. 2007. Molecular characterization of weedy rice in Sri Lanka. pp. 469-476. In: Marambe, B., Sangakkara, U.R., De Costa, W.A.J.M., Abeysekara, A.S.K. (Eds.). Proc. 21st Asian-Pacific Weed Sci. Soc. Conf., Colombo, Sri Lanka.
- Tshewang, S., Sindel, B.M., Ghimiray, M., Chauhan, B.S. 2016. Weed management challenges in rice (*Oryza sativa* L.) for food security in Bhutan: A review. Crop Prot. 90, 117-124.
- Vennila, C., Jayanthi, C., Nalin, K. 2008. Intercropping green manure in wet seeded rice- a review. Agric. Rev. 29, 207 – 213.
- Walia, U.S., Bhullar, M.S., Nayyar, S., Sidhu, A.S. 2009. Role of seed rate and herbicides on growth and yield of direct-dry seeded rice. Indian J. Weed Sci. 41, 33-36.
- Wathugala, D.L., Ranagalage, A.S. 2014. Allelopathic potential of plant residues of thirty Sri Lankan traditional rice (*Oryza sativa* L.) varieties on barnyardgrass (*Echinochloa crus-galli*). Trop. Agric. Res. Ext. 17, 115-123.

- Weerakoon, W.M.W., Abeysekara, A., Wijesundera, C. 2000. Agronomic strategiesto increase rice yields in Sri Lanka. Ann. Dept. Agric. 2, 435-451.
- Weerakoon, W.M.W., Mutunayake, M.M.P., Bandara, C., Rao, A.N., Bhandari, D.C., Ladha, J.K. 2011. Direct-seeded rice culture in Sri Lanka: Lessons from farmers. Field Crops Res. 121, 53-63.
- Witharana, D.D., Abeysekara, A.S.K., Bandara, R.M.U.S., Gunadasa, H.K.S.G., Madusanka, W.I.U. 2014. Effect of different densities of *Isachne globosa* (Thunb.) on growth and yield of rice (*Oryza sativa* L.). In: 4th Int. Rice Congress, Bangkok, Thailand.
- Yaduraju, N.T., Kathiresan, R.M., 2003. Invasive weeds in the tropics. 1, 59-68, Proc. 19th Asian-Pacific Weed Sci. Soc. Conf., Manila, Philippines.
- Yaduraju, N.T., Rao, A.N. 2013. Implications of weeds and weed management on food security and safety in the Asia-Pacific region. pp.13-30. In: Proc. 24th Asian-Pacific Weed Sci. Soc. Conf., Bandung, Indonesia.
- Yaduraju, N.T., Sharma, A.R., Rao, A.N. 2015. Weeds in Indian agriculture: Problems and prospects to become self-sufficient. Indian Farming. 65, 02- 06.
- Ziska, L.H., McClung, A. 2008. Differential response of cultivated and weedy (red) rice to recent and projected increases in atmospheric carbon dioxide. Agron. J. 100, 1259-1263.

WEED MANAGEMENT IN RICE IN THE ASIAN-PACIFIC REGION



Dr. A. N. Rao is a Consultant Scientist at the International Crops Research Institute for the Semi-Arid Tropics (ICRISAT), Hyderabad, India. Dr. Rao has led various research projects on weed management in various crops and is an expert in disseminating integrated crop-weed management methods for obtaining optimal and sustainable crop productivity. A. N. Rao worked as an Agronomist (Weed Science) at the International Rice Research Institute (IRRI), in the Philippines and Egypt. His Ph.D. thesis was: "Eco-physiological

the Philippines and Egypt. His Ph.D. thesis was: "Eco-physiological responses of crops and weeds against herbicides and their residues". He did postdoctoral studies at ICRISAT (1978 to 1980) and IRRI (1985 to 1988). He has authored more than 150 research publications, including book chapters. He is a Fellow of the Indian Society of Weed Science (ISWS) and is also a recipient of the ISWS Gold Medal in recognition of contributions to Weed Science. Dr. Rao began his association with APWSS in 1981, when APWSS conference was held in India. APWSS Logo designed by him has won him the Ciba-Geigy Best Logo award in 1985. He functions as an Associate Editor of the Indian Journal of Weed Science at Hyderabad, India and is the current incumbent in that role.

Dr. Hiroshi Matsumoto is a Professor and the Provost of Faculty of Life and Environmental Sciences, University of Tsukuba, Japan and Executive Officer of the University. He received Ph. D. from University of Tsukuba in 1982 and became Professor in 2000. Dr. Matsumoto was the past president of the Weed Science Society of Japan and Pesticide Science Society of Japan. His research interests are mode of action of herbicides and natural products. He has over 130 publications, including research papers, book chapters and reviews,



and currently serving as one of Associate Editors of Pest Management Science. Dr. Matsumoto is a member of the Science Council of Japan and Honorary Member of the Weed Science Society of America.



Asian-Pacific Weed Science Society The Weed Science Society of Japan Indian Society of Weed Science



